

32 AICGSPOLICYREPORT

CROSSING THE RED LINES? THE GRAND COALITION AND THE PARADOX OF GERMAN FOREIGN POLICY

Franz-Josef Meiers





AT JOHNS HOPKINS UNIVERSITY

The American Institute for Contemporary German Studies strengthens the German-American relationship in an evolving Europe and changing world. The Institute produces objective and original analyses of developments and trends in Germany, Europe, and the United States; creates new transatlantic networks; and facilitates dialogue among the busi-ness, political, and academic communities to manage differences and define and promote common interests.

©2008 by the American Institute for Contemporary German Studies

ISBN 1-933942-10-X

ADDITIONAL COPIES:

ADDITIONAL COPIES:
Additional Copies of this Policy Report are available for \$5.00 to cover postage and handling from the American Institute for Contemporary German Studies, 1755 Massachusetts Avenue, NW, Suite Studies, 175b Massachusetts Avenue, NVV, Suite 700, Washington, DC 20036. Tel: 202/332-9312, Fax 202/265-9531, E-mail: info@aicgs.org Please consult our website for a list of online publications: http://www.aicgs.org

The views expressed in this publication are those of the author(s) alone. They do not necessarily reflect the views of the American Institute for Contemporary German Studies.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Foreword	3
About the Author	5
Introduction	7
Cooperation and Restraint: Three Case Studies	11
Germany's Foreign Policy Paradox: Alive and Well	27
Notes	31



FOREWORD

As the U.S. presidental election in 2008 and the German parliamentary election in 2009 loom large on the horizon, the topic of Afghanistan and the joint ISAF mission in the country is in the public discourse on both sides of the Atlantic. The U.S. finds itself overstreched in resources—both military and economic—and engaged in two complex wars. While the unpopular Iraq War is the focus of much debate, the conflict in Afghanistan continues, with successes and setbacks, for the United States and its NATO partners.

Germany, too, finds itself constantly subjected to political agendas and struggling to reconcile its culture of restraint with the commitments to and demands from its NATO allies. As the ISAF mission in Afghanistan takes an increasing toll on all participating nations, Germany finds itself confronted with calls for help from its NATO allies—not only from the United States. Germany's position is such that not only is the success of the joint ISAF mission in jeopardy, critics claim, but the very concept of allied solidarity is being put in question.

In this Policy Report, Dr. Franz-Josef Meiers discusses the challenges of German foreign policy through the prism of three case studies: the transformation of the Bundeswehr into an expeditionary force able to engage in multinational operations; the potential for Germany's diplomacy efforts in easing conflicts, as could happen in Iran; and Germany's future role in NATO and its willingness to take on more burden-sharing in the NATO mission in Afghanistan.

Germany's political constraints on its foreign policy must be understood by its partners in order to develop realistic expectations of what Germany will be willing to contribute. Here, Dr. Meiers describes how to engage Germany in a multilateral commitment in Afghanistan and how to convince Germany that its security efforts are also part of a lasting development and stability effort. His recommendations consider the political climate on both sides of the Atlantic as the conflict in Afghanistan continues, despite changing administrations.

AICGS is grateful to Franz-Josef Meiers for his insights, the German Academic Exchange Service (DAAD) for their support of this fellowship and publication, and to Jessica Riester for her assistance with the preparation of this Policy Report.

Jackson Janes Executive Director

AICGS

ABOUT THE AUTHOR

Dr. Franz-Josef Meiers was a DAAD/AICGS Fellow in February-March 2008. Dr. Meiers studied Political Science, History, and Sociology at the University of Münster (Germany), Juniata College (Huntingdon, PA), and Duke University (Durham, NC). He received a Bachelor of Arts from Juniata College in May 1983 and his Ph.D. from the University of Münster in July 1987. In January 2005, he passed his teaching qualification exam at the University of Münster. The title of his thesis is "German Security and Defense Policy within the Institutional Framework of NATO and the European Union since Unification, 1990-2000."

Dr. Meiers worked as a junior clerk at Privatbank Sal. Oppenheim & Cie., Cologne, from June 1986 until December 1988. In January 1989 he became a Research Fellow at the Graduate Institute of International Studies, Geneva, Switzerland. In October 1993 he joined the research institute of the German Council on Foreign Relations (DGAP) in Bonn and Berlin. In August 1999, he was appointed head of the Euro-Atlantic Relations research group within the Center of European Studies (ZEI) at the University of Bonn. Since April 2007, he has been a senior lecturer in International Relations at the University of Erlangen-Nürnberg. In addition, Dr. Meiers has taught U.S. foreign policy at the University of Münster since October 1996.

His fields of research are the foreign, security, and defense policy of advanced industrialized countries, i.e., the United States and Germany, the changing role of NATO since the end of the Cold War, the emergence of a security and defense policy within the European Union, and the development of transatlantic relations after the terrorist attacks in the United States on September 11, 2001.



INTRODUCTION

INTRODUCTION

This essay discusses the development of Germany's security and defense policy in the period after Chancellor Angela Merkel took power in November 2005. Three issues which are of central importance to the future direction of Germany's security and defense policy within the Euro-Atlantic framework of action will be the focus: the transformation of the Bundeswehr into an expeditionary force, Germany's role in international efforts to bring about a solution of Iran's nuclear issue, and the participation of German armed forces in international missions alongside allied partners.

The empirical analysis shall answer three interrelated questions: Will the "paradox of German foreign policy—of policy continuity in a changing world" come to an end in the era of Chancellor Merkel? Is Merkel's election a seminal event which heralds significant modifications in German security and defense policy? Can the Grand Coalition meet the wide expectations of allied partners to take a bigger profile in the management of the most critical security issues in the twenty-first century?

Unlike the Cold War, united Germany no longer exists in a geopolitical cocoon, sheltered from having to deal with broader security issues dealt with by its major allies. As the country grows larger in geographic, demographic, and economic terms, the Berlin Republic is no longer the front-line consumer of security but is a potential co-producer of security in a wider Europe. The double change of a unified Germany in a fundamentally altered post-Cold War Europe means that German decision-makers have to define the country's international role and responsibilities in different terms from that of the past. As Timothy Garton Ash aptly put it, while "the state's external dependencies have been decisively reduced, the external demands on it have significantly increased."2 The weight of the new realities of the

post-9/11 world confronts the Berlin Republic with new responsibilities which the Bonn Republic did not have to take into account.

While the end of the Cold War transformed Germany and its external environment, the trajectory of German foreign policy has not changed. The country in the center of Europe remains defiantly aligned to the two core principles that guided the foreign policy of the Bonn Republic so successfully for more than four decades: a reflexive commitment to the imperatives of multilateral cooperation and a faithful adherence to the culture of restraint. The high degree of continuity in Germany's traditional grand strategy confronts German decision-makers with an unenviable question: How successful can the insistence of continuity be in view of the double new preconditions of united Germany in a transformed Europe and a world at large? In other words, can the Grand Coalition close the apparent gap³ between Germany's institutional commitments and its readiness to deal with their practical consequences in a fundamentally changed world?

The question of continuity and change relates to another issue: Germany's relations to the United States. This relationship—Walter Leissler Kiep once described as "our second basic law"—went through one of its worst crises since the end of World War II when the George W. Bush administration prepared for disarmament of Iraq through "regime change" in summer 2002. The public opposition against what then-Chancellor Gerhard Schröder stigmatized as "adventure" severely questioned Germany's long-standing tradition of Atlanticism and caused deep resentment in Washington. Chancellor Merkel took office in November 2005 promising to re-establish a constructive and balanced relationship with Washington and to position Germany as a reliable U.S. ally after the years of turmoil under her predecessor.

Merkel's strong commitment to a revitalized transatlantic relationship raised wide expectation in the United States that, under her chancellorship, Germany would return to its "accustomed friendliness"6 vis-à-vis the United States. Henry Kissinger argued that the election of Angela Merkel marks a "seminal event." As a representative of the third postwar generation, she is less in thrall to the emotional pro-Americanism of the 1950s and 1960s but not shaped by the anti-American passions of the socalled "68 generation" of Schröder and Joschka Fischer. With her "systematic scientist's approach" she will return to a prudent middle way between the United States and France and help restrain the anti-American temptation in German politics stoked by her predecessor. Thus, "significant modifications" in German foreign policy might prove feasible.⁷

For the Bush administration, Merkel's ascendancy promised a unique opportunity to re-establish Germany's key position as the continental anchor of the Atlantic Alliance and to increase German-U.S. cooperation on the international stage. Merkel's apparent readiness to accept greater German responsibility for international security and peace raised expectations that Berlin would become a true partner in leadership and assume a bigger profile in the international arena commensurate with the country's resources and status as a leading power in Europe. President Bush offered Chancellor Merkel a partnership of problem-solvers in which Germany takes "a decisive role" in the War on Terror. And he emphasized a crucial role in building coalitions to

address international issues like Iran's nuclear program: "We definitely need Germany's help on issues like Iran so that we can [...] solve the issues diplomatically."9

Some observers suggest that with the contribution of German naval forces to the UNIFIL II mission in Lebanon the Merkel government is "moving out of [Germany's] safe house of moral comfort and limited involvement." Other voices conclude that Germany, more than sixty years after its defeat in World War II, appears to be "shedding an abiding legacy." The Berlin Republic is moving toward developing military forces that "reflect [the country's] global economic clout." German decision-makers are poised to further extend the reach and effectiveness of the Bundeswehr as reflected in the White Paper 2006. 11 The question is whether the Merkel government will meet allied expectations and take a bigger profile in international crisis management alongside its partners.

This essay takes up the argument of Peter Katzenstein who explained the different views taken by Germany, Japan, and the United States on counterterrorism policies after 9/11 through the prism of strategic culture. The different conceptions, interpretations, and processes of threat construction—and the resulting distinctive policy responses—are conceived by societal actors (government, parliament, public) based on their self-conception. Explaining Germany's contemporary role within the realm of security and defense policy through the prism of strategic culture suggests that

- the key determinants of German security and defense policy operate at the domestic level;
- ideational-cultural factors subsumed in the culture of restraint shape, to a high degree, the definition of national interests and the decision-makers' response to external demands;
- German foreign policy behavior differs from that of its allies and partners when confronted with the same security issues;
- Germany's response to changing external require-

ments evolves in a "maddeningly sluggish pace." 12

Understanding the domestic context in which the federal government operates, is, therefore, indispensable for what to expect from German foreign policy under Merkel's chancellorship. This essay argues that the effects of Germany's distinctive culture of restraint are manifest in the country's behavior and actions in international crisis management, as illustrated in the three case studies. They help to explain the widening chasm between German and American approaches to international security issues after 9/11 which go well beyond the partisan composition of a federal government and a specific issue like the Iraq crisis in 2002-3. The findings shall illustrate the "unenviable predicament" 13 the Berlin Republic faces in the realm of security and defense policy in the post-9/11 world. The dilemma should give allied partners a clearer picture and a better understanding of the boundaries of Germany's contributions to common actions. Lastly, the analysis should provide allied partners points of reference how best to deal with the German predicament, particularly in regard to the burning issue of whether German forces should be sent to the turbulent south of Afghanistan.

The essay proceeds as follows: it begins with a brief review of Germany's vision of a liberal world order, discussing the two major principles which have guided German foreign and security policy since the founding of the Bonn Republic in May 1949: the country's reflexive commitment to multilateral cooperation (never alone) and the prevailing culture of restraint (never again). It then turns to three case studies. The first discusses the transformation of German armed forces into an expeditionary force that can participate in multinational operations anywhere in the world, at short notice, and across the entire mission spectrum down to high-intensity operations, as well as efforts of the German government to improve the operational readiness across the entire mission spectrum. Given the willingness of the Schröder government to assume a more visible German role on the world diplomatic stage, the second case study looks at how the Merkel government defines the conflict over Iran's nuclear program and how it should be resolved. In view of the NATO summit in Bucharest in early April 2008, the third

case study focuses on Germany's role within the NATO-run International Security Assistance Force (ISAF) in Afghanistan, the reasons why the Merkel government, like her predecessor, abides by the national caveats imposed on Germany's ISAF contribution, and the widespread criticism they have caused within the Alliance. The essays concludes with a brief summary of the results and provides some policy options how best to deal with the German predicament.



COOPERATION AND RESTRAINT

COOPERATION AND RESTRAINT: THREE CASE STUDIES

Since the founding of the Bonn Republic on 23 May 1949, German foreign policy has been driven by an unequivocal commitment to multilateral cooperation, consultation and coordination, and a deep-rooted skepticism of the exercise of military power. German foreign policy is geared toward establishing a net of interdependencies in the international system which excludes a return to history—power politics, belligerent behavior, and war as policy by other means.

Germany's Liberal World Order Vision

Germany seeks to codify behavior in international relations (rulification/*Verrechtlichung*) and to civilize them on the basis of the rules and norms of Western democratic societies (judification/*Zivilisierung*). Germany's propensity for comprehensive multilateralism emphasizes cooperation and integration, the promotion of shared values and common interests, and the rule of international law and international institutions.14 Germany's predominant behavior of multilateral reflex is guided by a strong interest in assuring an expectation and a reputation as a reliable and predictable ally and partner. Helga Haftendorn aptly summarizes the clear preference to act as part of an international community as Germany's "self-confident self-integration in larger political contexts."15

The culture of restraint includes a pronounced preference within German society as a whole for institutionalizing and civilizing international relations; the promotion of cooperative efforts of multinational conflict resolution; a reluctant and restrictive attitude toward the appropriateness and usefulness of military force as a legitimate means of affecting policy outcomes; and a strong aversion to assuming a leadership role in international security affairs. Military

force may be used as a last resort when all diplomatic negotiations and economic incentives have failed to prevent an imminent military conflict or to contain an aggressor. The use of force is restricted to clearly defined circumstances-territorial and alliance defense, prevention of a humanitarian catastrophe, peace-keeping, peace-support, and peace-enforcement missions-and permissible only on the basis of a sound legal mandate: a UN Security Council resolution. Lastly, the use of force is embedded in a comprehensive security approach which emphasizes political and diplomatic initiatives and economic development assistance, as well as constitutional, humanitarian, and social measures to address the economic, ethnic, political, and social root causes of a violent conflict.

Contrary to the predictions of the neorealist school of international relations—that Germany would undergo a pronounced change characterized by much greater autonomy and unilateralism—Germany's foreign and security policy has been marked by a high degree of continuity. The Berlin Republic remains wedded to the norms and principles of a liberal world order; embedded in a dense web of Euro-Atlantic institutions of action, the European Union (EU) and the North Atlantic Treaty Organization (NATO); a

passionate advocate for the deepening and widening of these European and transatlantic institutions; and strongly committed to the rule of law and the promotion of international institutions and cooperative and multilateral conflict resolution.

The normative foundation of the foreign policy of the Berlin Republic is the Grundgesetz (Basic Law). The key principles for the country's foreign relations can be found in Articles 23 through 26.16 They are the imperative for peace, Europeanization, and cooperative multilaterism. State authorities and all citizens are obliged to work for the preservation of peaceful relations between nations. Article 26 makes this imperative for peace emphatically clear: "Acts tending to and undertaken with the intent to disturb peaceful relations between nations, particularly preparations for aggressive war, are considered unconstitutional and are treated as an punishable offense." The revised Article 23 and the revised preamble to the Basic Law underline the importance of close ties between unified Germany and the EU and commits state authorities to the development of a united Europe. Article 24 commits German foreign policy to cooperative internationalism; to this end, the Basic Law explicitly supports the possible transfer of sovereign powers to intergovernmental institutions and allows the participation of German armed forces in multilateral undertakings to preserve peace and security premised on the principles of the United Nations (UN) Charter. The 2006 White Paper affirms the country's understanding of effective multilateralism based on institutionalized cooperation in multilateral forums, the recognition of the central role of the UN Security Council for peace and international security, the rule of law, and peaceful solutions of international conflicts.17

In sum, a multilateral and integrationist orientation within an ever-thicker web of international institutions, the establishment of long-term cooperative relationships based on the rule of law and institutional practices, and a reluctant and restrictive attitude toward the use of force continue to be the bedrock of Germany's foreign and security policy. Post-war legacies best explain the persistence of the multilateral reflex and the culture of restraint as the cornerstones of German foreign policy. The German case clearly

demonstrates the logic of path dependency of the country's reflexive institutional commitments in the post-1989 world which "have become ingrained, even assumed" 18 as well as its ideational factors—norms, beliefs, values—as the defining and driving force of Germany's security and defense policy.

This high degree of continuity has settled the traditional German Question-Germany's imperial quest for (military) power and hegemony in a wider Europe—once and for all. The willingness of German decision-makers to follow the stable and predictable path of the Bonn Republic, however, raises the specter of the new German Question, stemming from the "paradox" (Maull) of the Berlin Republic's foreign policy: How does the Merkel government reconcile the country's foreign policy tradition as a liberal "civilian" power (Maull) with the new requirements of the post-9/11 world? The three case studies should show whether the Merkel government successfully addresses this "paradox." At the same time, they should provide some clues for how to decode the German puzzle Peter Katzenstein aptly termed "Sonderbare Sonderwege."

The German Paradox Case Studied

1. FROM A TRAINING ARMY TO AN EXPEDITIONARY FORCE: THE BUNDESWEHR'S TRANSFORMATION TESTED

Minister of Defense Franz Josef Jung's 2006 White Paper firmly rests on the premise of the "transformation" agenda of his predecessor.19 It concludes that defense can no longer be narrowed down to the geographical boundaries but contributes to safeguarding Germany's security "wherever it is in jeopardy." It identifies the prevention of international conflicts and crisis management, including the fight against international terrorism, as "the most likely tasks" of German armed forces. At the center of the "transformation" is the ability to participate in multinational operations anywhere in the world, at short notice, and across the entire mission spectrum down to high-intensity operations.²⁰

The strategy paper points out that the most likely tasks of international conflict prevention and crisis

management will determine the structure and capabilities of the Bundeswehr. To meet the operational requirements of the global mission spectrum and the ability of an "effective Bundeswehr" that can "actively shape its environment," German armed forces will be "thoroughly restructured into an expeditionary force." By the end of this decade, the Bundeswehr will consist of 35,000 Response Forces earmarked for high-intensity operations, of which 18,000 are assigned to the EU Rapid Reaction Force (EURRF) including the EU Battle Groups-and 15,000 to the NATO Response Force (NRF); 70,000 Stabilization Forces employed with up to 14,000 troops in five stability operations of low and medium intensity simultaneously for a longer period of time; and 147,500 Support Forces earmarked for comprehensive joint and sustainable support of operations and the Bundeswehr's routine duty at home.²¹

The transformation process is aimed at improving the operational readiness across the entire mission spectrum. The Bundeswehr is, therefore, adopting a strictly deployment-oriented capability approach. Given the limited resources, the planning of the materiel and equipment is tailored to the needs of each individual force category. The response forces are given priority when fielding new modern equipment to allow them to conduct joint and multinational, high-intensity, networked-enabled operations. To strengthen the Bundeswehr's employability across the entire mission spectrum, the White Paper emphasizes the improvement of the Bundeswehr's capability profile, particularly command, control, communication, intelligence and reconnaissance, mobility, effective engagement, support and sustainability, and survivability and protection.²²

The strategy paper strongly supports the retention of the general conscription system. With an assured augmentation capability, it is the guarantor of Germany's collective defense treaty obligations. In addition, it maintains the double bind between the army and society as well as between the citizen and the state. A citizen's army is a prudent hedge against military interventionism around the world. Compulsory military service remains indispensable to secure the Bundeswehr's readiness, efficiency, and economy. As the White Paper of 2006 concludes, "The general

conscription has proven to be an unqualified success in varying security environments."23 In order to create a fairer balance between fairness and equal treatment in the drafting process, Defense Minister Jung decided to increase the numbers of conscripts from 31,000 to 35,000 by the end of this year. In the long run, he plans to add 25,000 more conscription posts.²⁴ In addition, Jung approved the establishment of "more reliable and more visible regional structures for an efficient territorial defense even against new risks." By 2009, he envisages the build-up of sixteen liaison commands at the state level. The pioneer, ABC, and medical units assigned to them should support the states in their homeland defense policies, particularly against terror and asymmetrical threats.²⁵

In view of the growing threat of terrorist attacks on German territory, the White Paper emphasizes the changing requirements of territorial defense: "The need for protection of the population and of the infrastructure has increased." Whenever a particular situation cannot be managed without its assistance, the Bundeswehr can make its capabilities available to state authorities responsible for internal security; the use of military force in such cases has been prohibited by the constitution thus far. The government favors an amendment that would allow the use of military means to forestall a terrorist attack by air or sea. ²⁶

The good news is that the Merkel government, like its predecessor, recognizes the necessity of reorienting the Bundeswehr toward an expeditionary force within a broad geographic and functional spectrum of tasks. The bad news is that it does not improve the employability and sustainability of the Bundeswehr in international missions in the short- and medium-term. The Bundeswehr, as a conscription-based army of 250,000 troops, can only deploy a fraction of its forces for missions abroad at any time. Even at the present moderate rate of deployment German forces are overstretched because of the dictates of force rotation. The engagement of some 7,500 personnel, or 3 percent of the total force, in four major stabilization operations around the world simultaneously²⁷ requires four equal-sized forces on standby or stand down for every force deployed for four months and redeployed only after two years. The Achilles heel of the force rotation system is the shortage of specialized forces, particularly in the areas of logistics, command, control and communication, and medical supply. Reinhold Robbe, the Ombudsman of the Bundeswehr (*Wehrbeauftragter*), concluded in his annual report of 2005 that the Bundeswehr "urgently needs a phase of consolidation and recovery" as the increase of multinational missions has "clearly exposed its manpower limits." 28

Noting the strain put on German forces by a growing number of international missions, Defense Minister Jung raised the idea of an "exit strategy" from Bosnia and Herzegovina less than a week after the publication of the White Paper. Chancellor Merkel justified the absence of German ground forces in the UNIFIL Il mission in Lebanon, saying that the involvement in various international missions has caused an overstretch of the Bundeswehr's personnel capacities.²⁹ Jung's and Merkel's arguments, however, contradict the central message of the strategy paper. It defines the "national level of ambition" to deploy up to 14,000 troops at any time for as many as five different areas of operations.30 And it contradicts Germany's commitment to NATO's usability targets that 40 percent of each nation's land force should be structured, prepared, and equipped for deployed operations and 8 percent for sustained operations at any one time.31

An "effective" Bundeswehr critically depends on the availability of sufficient financial resources. As the strategy paper concedes, "the continuation of the consolidation of the federal budget gives a binding framework for defense planning."³² Defense Minister Jung faces the same challenge as his predecessors: how to balance the tense relationship between rising military requirements and declining financial resources?

As in the past, defense spending remains caught in the budget trap. In fiscal year 2006, the defense budget increased from €23.88 billion to €24.4 billion.³³ The nominal rise of €480 million, in fact, meant a further decline of almost the same amount. While higher inflation of about 2 percent are covered, the costs of a 3 percent hike of the value added tax

in 2007 (€300 million) as well as the additional expenditures for the UNIFIL II mission in Lebanon (€147 million) and the extended German contribution to the ISAF mission in Afghanistan (€35 million) have to be borne by the defense budget. The picture looks slightly better this year. The Merkel government agreed to raise defense expenditures by about €1 billion to €25.4 billion, a level it was supposed to have reached in 2005. The net increase is again melting away if measured in real terms: higher inflation of presently close to 3 percent translates into a loss of about €700 million; the remaining €300 million covers the higher expenditures for the out-ofarea missions.³⁴ The augmentation, however, will only slightly improve the unbalanced equipment/personnel budget ratio. Personnel expenditures and maintenance costs should decrease from 75 percent in 2007 to 71 percent in 2009 while investment should increase to about 24 percent. The increase to €25.4 billion falls far short of the critical benchmark of 2 percent of Gross Domestic Product (GDP) considered necessary by allied partners to put modernization efforts over the next years on a sound and sustainable financial basis. If the Merkel government were to follow allied guidelines, the German defense budget would have to increase more than 50 percent from €25.4 billion or 1.3 percent in 2008, to more than €36 billion over the next years.³⁵

The budget consolidation course of the Merkel government clashes with the country's commitment to both NATO and the EU. With less than 1.4 percent of GDP dedicated to it in fiscal year 2008, the Merkel government signals that it feels comfortable with the very modest percentage of GDP that Germany is committing to defense. If present trends continue, Defense Minister Jung will be "confronted with an insoluble bow wave by 2008"-a dramatic increase of acquisition expenditures for new weapons systems like the Eurofighter or the long-range transport plan A-400M for which no budgetary precautions have been taken. With a further decline Jung will face the same unenviable choice his predecessors were confronted with: to defer, to stretch, and to cut major weapons systems, including many international projects to which the German government has made a legal commitment, as former Defense Minister Peter Struck had already warned in 2004.36 The Bundeswehrplan

2007 written by the General Inspector of the Bundeswehr, General Wolfgang Schneiderhahn, concluded that both investment and maintenance are underfinanced. Procurement costs of €8.4 billion are not covered within the Finance Plan until 2014. Material maintenance expenditures fall €1.3 billion short between 2007-2011. Given the continued under-coverage, capabilities in many areas will be acquired "far beyond 2011" and not by 2010, as projected by Struck's transformation agenda.37 In short, successive German governments have fallen victim to unrealistic ambitions that the Bundeswehr can be transformed into an expeditionary force on a tight budget. Given the reality of continuous defense budget cuts, more procurement decisions face delays, cuts or cancellation.

The underfunding of the defense budget is compounded by the fact that the "strict mission orientation" is not reflected in military acquisition. The highly constrained financial resources are spent at the expense of the soldiers in the field. While a disproportionate part of investment is earmarked for huge projects of the past-at €911.2 million, the Eurofighter consumed the lion's share of the military procurement budget of €4.3 billion in 2007—there is no money for equipment urgently needed in international missions. Particularly grave is the situation in the area of armored combat vehicles; at present less than one-fifth of all vehicles are protected against roadside bombs. In view of the financial constraints the critical shortage can be remedied "only in the long-term within the financial framework," concludes the Bundeswehrplan 2007. All 8,500 armored vehicles will be acquired far beyond 2015 conceded General Hans-Otto Budde, the Inspector of the Army. 38 To compound the problem, the Ombudsman's 2007 Annual Report points to serious logistical problems. The delivery of spare parts for the armored transport vehicles Duro and Dingo takes up to sixty days. The repair of the Wolf armored transport vehicle takes six months because the civilian maintenance personnel are not allowed by the manufacturing firm to travel to Afghanistan for security reasons; at present the Bundeswehr has no qualified maintenance personnel for the Wolf and drivers for the Dingo and the Fuchs are often poorly trained.39

The results of the transformation of the Bundeswehr since 2003 can be summarized as follows:

■ In its present structure the Bundeswehr is unusable for anything other than territorial defense and some limited peacekeeping and peace support missions. German armed forces are overstretched even at the current moderate rate of operational intensity and cannot sustain the higher demand of employable forces over the long run. German armed forces remain the least deployable, projectable, and sustainable of the leading allied powers.

■ The Achilles heel of the Bundeswehr's transformation remains the mismatch between ends and means. It still has a force structure that is either too large for adequate financial support or is being modernized too quickly.

The mismatch between ambitions and deeds displays the German paradox: while German governments from Kohl to Merkel have steadfastly supported NATO's and the EU's goal of building-up robust defense capabilities that meet the operational requirements of a post-9/11 world, they did not and do not have the same enthusiasm for dealing with the practical consequences of their institutional commitments.⁴⁰ Germany has been extremely slow to realign its spending priorities to reflect its commitment to the Alliance and the Union to acquire expeditionary defense capabilities. There is little to suggest that the Merkel government will embark upon a significant increase of the defense budget to the critical benchmark of 2 percent that would substantially improve the usability and interoperability of German armed forces in multilateral missions abroad. The strategy paper summarized the dire consequences of a continuously declining defense budget to the transformation of the Bundeswehr into an expeditionary force as follows: "The tense relationship between defense requirements and financial needs for other state tasks will continue in the future. [...] Despite huge personnel cutbacks, there is no margin for any further reductions in spending for reasons of the Bundeswehr mission and ensuing structures, and of maintaining operational readiness."41 There is no escaping the conclusion that the Merkel government has to make a decision between spending more or doing less.

2. IRAN'S NUCLEAR PROGRAM: A TEST FOR GERMANY'S GRAND STRATEGY OF COOPERATION, DIALOGUE, AND NEGOTIATIONS

German decision-makers do not harbor any illusion about Iran's nuclear program. "The truly dangerous thing is the combination of nuclear weapons and revolutionary foreign policy with the goal of changing the status quo in the region," said former Foreign Minister Joschka Fischer, summarizing the German concern.42 Chancellor Merkel is convinced that Teheran is using the peaceful use of nuclear energy to acquire "military options." Such a development would have "disastrous consequences" and "must be prevented." A nuclear-armed Iran would pose a serious "threat to peace and security," particularly for the state of Israel. The "historic responsibility" for Israel is part of Germany's "raison d'être." Israel's security is "a principle of state" for any German chancellor and therefore "non-negotiable." Germany would stand with Israel against any threat. "We have now reached a moment of truth when we need to show that we mean what we say." Thus, a nuclear-armed Iran would have "disastrous consequences" and "must be prevented." This is "a vital interest" of the international community. Germany wants "diplomatic solutions, together with its partners" and, if necessary, would plead for a stepping up of "sanctions." 43

The Merkel government strongly supports a two pronged approach toward Iran within the framework of the United Nations Security Council, offering Iran incentives to suspend its nuclear enrichment program and to clarify all its nuclear activities over the past two decades. If Teheran does not comply with the international community's demands, including an unfettered access to all its nuclear facilities by inspectors of the International Atomic Energy Agency (IAEA) and a suspension of all its nuclear enrichment activities until its undeclared nuclear research activities since the end of the 1980s have been cleared by the IAEA, Chancellor Merkel supports a referral of the Iranian case to the Security Council. Such a step would "not constitute a provocation to Iran." For her, the Security Council is the "legitimate place where international conflicts are discussed."44

Berlin makes the imposition of meaningful sanctions

on Iran—diplomatic sanctions and targeted trade and economic sanctions—contingent upon a consensual process in the UN Security Council. Merkel's leitmotif is "Community produces efficiency. The efficiency of political measures is the result of community." For her, "a sharp single measure imposed unilaterally is in the end less efficient than a common approach of the international community" even if it does support only "a comparably mild measure." Only the international community's determination and unity can convince the Iranian leadership that it is in the country's best interest to comply with the demands of the Security Council. 45

Given Iran's continued defiance, the Merkel government welcomed the unanimous approval of a third sanctions resolution by the UN Security Council on 3 March 2008. Resolution 1803 imposes limited sanctions on Iran, including a travel ban on five officials linked to nuclear proliferation, and a mandate to "exercise vigilance" about new export credits and transactions with Bank Meli and Bank Saderat. 46 Foreign Minister Frank-Walter Steinmeier declared that the adoption of the resolution after difficult negotiations was "proof of the international community's resolve" and its determination to "adhere to its demands on Iran." The decision would leave the option of further negotiations with Tehran on the table. "We are willing to negotiate, and I can only again urgently appeal to Iran to seize this opportunity."47

The economic and trade sanctions decreed by the Security Council have resulted in stringent reviews of requests from German companies for export authorizations by the federal government. Most recent published data show a dramatic drop in export credit guarantees granted to German exporters doing business with Iran and a steady drop in exports to Iran since 2005. Export credit guarantees backing trade (Hermes Bürgschaft) with Iran dropped by more than half from €1.16 billion in 2006 to €503.4 million last year. German exports to Iran have fallen from €4.3 billion in 2005 to €3.2 billion until November 2007.⁴⁸

Like her predecessor, Merkel is convinced that the nuclear standoff with Iran can only be solved through "diplomatic means." For her, the use of force is "no option in relations with Iran." Germany's historical

responsibility for the security of Israel does not include a military option to defend Israel's "nonnegotiable" security against the emergence of an Iranian nuclear bomb. Germany's double approach categorically denies the notion that all options, including the use of force, are on the table and opposes the use of force. The red line of Germany's historical commitment to the security of Israel became visible at a meeting of Chancellor Merkel with Israel's Prime Minister Ehud Olmert in Berlin on 12 February 2008. While Olmert did not rule out a military attack against Iran if the country obtained the ability to produce nuclear weapons, Merkel discarded a military option: "I have always said that I believe strongly in a solution via diplomatic channels, that I count on a diplomatic solution and nothing else." If European diplomacy and working with the IAEA does not succeed, then the United Nations would have to consider "more sanctions."49

Merkel sees dialogue and diplomacy as the best means of defusing Iran's nuclear ambitions. A policy of multi-pronged engagement should provide Teheran the incentives to link the country more closely to the West and the international community that would serve its national interest. Iran's inclusiveness rather than its isolation would be most beneficial for the Western world in the context of preventing Teheran acquiring a nuclear bomb capability. French⁵⁰ and U.S.⁵¹ calls for tougher unilaterally imposed sanctions and a further isolation of Iran run counter to the German government's insistence that only a concerted policy under the auspices of the United Nations would be the most effective strategy for persuading Iran to change course.⁵² They also militate against Germany's clear preference for a "longterm strategy based on stability through change." Sanctions and public pressure are considered "counterproductive." The venue of negotiations chosen by the EU3 countries-France, Germany, and Great Britain—has not yet brought results because they do not have all the important elements of a comprehensive diplomatic solution. The United States and Russia, Iran's greatest nuclear supplier, must join the negotiations. A solution would consist of a grand bargain which includes trade, political, and technological incentives, security guarantees, and a CSCE type regional security structure for the Middle East in which Iran, as an important regional power, can find its role as a "reliable and responsible partner." Required is a patient, long-term based policy of cooperative engagement with Iran. "Negotiations and dialogue" and not a sharp escalation in pressures on Iran are the means to achieve the desired ends—a nuclear-free Iran firmly integrated in and a reliable partner in the crisis-stricken Middle East.⁵³

The conflict about Iran's nuclear program underlines the German predilection for consensual diplomatic solutions. While the Bush administration pursues a power-based approach which sees multilateralism as a call-up for robust action, including the use of force, to fight the injustices and the new threats in a globalized world in order to create a less anarchic, more ordered international community, the guiding principles of the Merkel government are:

- the solution of international conflicts through cooperation, confidence building, dialogue, non-aggression, and peaceful reconciliation;
- a profound commitment to negotiations on the basis of a double approach of incentives and sanctions under the auspices of the United Nations;
- an incremental approach emphasizing the need to proceed on the basis of the broadest international consensus in regard to the imposition of economic and trade sanctions;
- a categorical rejection of the use of military force as an appropriate and legitimate means in international crisis management.

Foreign Minister Steinmeier summed up Germany's preference to a "Venus" policy approach when he said at the UN General Assembly in New York on 22 September 2006, "Peace is brought about by political talks, economic ties, and giving people tangible hope for the future [...] Political conflicts cannot be solved with military force or military victories."

The down-side of Germany's grand strategy based on cooperation, dialogue, and negotiations is it buys time for Iran to proceed with the military dimension of its nuclear program under the nose of IAEA inspectors, undermines UN demands for a suspension of Iran's uranium enrichment program,⁵⁴ drives a wedge between the five permanent members of the Security Council as to how to respond to Iranian recalcitrance, and imposes "soft" sanctions on the basis of the lowest common denominator among the five permanent members of the Security Council—which are a far cry from "meaningful" sanctions advocated by the Bush administration as well as the new French government.

The German insistence on preserving unity in the international community threatens to undercut its preferred dual-track strategy-pressing simultaneously for renewed negotiations with Iran and additional sanctions against Iran in case of non-compliance. The central problem is what to do if the international community remains divided and how tough new sanctions should be if Tehran remains defiant. What comes first: unified international action or a bigger stick? Merkel's penchant for an incremental consensual policy approach raises questions of how far the German government is really committed to diplomacy with teeth or whether it not simply "appeasement" 55 in disguise. Berlin, on the other hand, is concerned that a timetable of steadily tougher sanctions would not only go at the expense of German commercial interests.56 They might also become a pathway to military action the Merkel government so fiercely opposes. If President Bush should take military action against Iran before the end of this year, Germany will stay put as a loyal representative of the "old Europe." Like her predecessor five years ago, Chancellor Merkel will find fault with a "pre-emptive" military strike against Iran and will send the same unmistakable message to the White House that Foreign Minister Fischer tried to bring over to then U.S Secretary of Defense Donald Rumsfeld at the Munich security conference on 8 February 2003: "Excuse me, I am not convinced."57

Lastly, Berlin's categorical rejection even of an optional use of military force to preempt an emerging Iranian nuclear threat raises questions about the reliability of Chancellor Merkel's unflinching German commitment to act decisively when Israel's "nonnegotiable" security is threatened. Germany's proclivity for non-military, consensual solutions of international

conflicts might invite comparisons to the failed "appeasement" policy of the late 1930s. Instead of making good of its pledge, Germany as an "ultimate free rider" would trust the United States or Israel to take out Iran's nuclear installations from which it and the other European countries would profit.⁵⁸

Merkel's unstinting commitment to a German "historical responsibility" to the security of Israel may face another credibility test. "Thousands of Israelis are living in angst and fear of the missile attacks and terror of Hamas," a situation, that "must stop," the Chancellor told the Knesset. The Chancellor raised the demand in "clear and unmistakable" terms without giving an answer how to bring about an end of these terror attacks.⁵⁹ Will the categorical imperative of Germany's "historical responsibility" induce Berlin to send German "peacekeepers" as part of a larger NATO force to the Israeli-Gaza border⁶⁰ to enforce a sustainable and endurable ceasefire suggested by Israeli Prime Minister Olmert? Such a tangible contribution could not only stop the Kassam attacks against Israeli civilians. It would, at the same time, establish a more permissive security environment that may allow Hamas, in addition to Fatah, to participate in the Israeli-Palestinian peace process. Again, Germany's grand strategy of cooperation, dialogue, and negotiations has to pass the reality test by concrete deeds.

3. THE ISAF MISSION: GERMANY'S INTERCONNECTED SECURITY APPROACH TESTED

No other issue illustrates better the competing pressures of Alliance solidarity and national reservations than Germany's contribution to NATO's ISAF mission in Afghanistan. In the run-up to NATO's Riga summit in late November 2006, a fierce debate began, centered around allied criticism of Germany's persistent refusal not to give up the national caveats imposed on the use of German troops in Afghanistan. Commanders on the ground, the political and military leadership of the Alliance, and some allies like Great Britain, Canada, and the United States complained that these national reservations would threaten the Alliance's political cohesion, its collective capacity for action, and undermine the principle of equal burdensharing as some nations' troops are put at greater risk than others. NATO Secretary General Jaap de Hoop Scheffer termed the caveats as "poison." British Defense Minister Des Browne summarized the veiled allied criticism as follows, "It is increasingly clear that at present, when it comes to the most demanding tasks in the most challenging parts of Afghanistan, only a small number of key allies are prepared to step forward."61

At the Riga summit, Chancellor Merkel resisted allied pressure to lift the curbs on the use of German ISAF forces. She reiterated the central German position "that we are well lined up with our mandate and there is no reason to change this mandate." The only agreement reached was one of more flexible deployment in emergencies. The German emergency aid package, in full compliance with national legislation, includes air transport, telecommunication, and medical supply, not, however, ground combat troops. 62

The Bundestag renewed the Bundeswehr's ISAF mandate by a 453:79 vote and 48 abstentions on October 12, 2007. The mandate leaves the restrictions on how, where, and when German forces can be employed unchanged.⁶³ These provisos are:

- The remit of the 3,500 German forces remains confined to the capital of Kabul and the northern region.
- A transfer of German forces is explicitly excluded. Only in exceptional cases can German forces provide temporary logistical and medical support to allied forces in other parts of the country, provided that these measures are imperative to the fulfillment of ISAF's overall mission.
- German troops can only be employed as an "assistance" force. Their principal task is the build-up of civilian political and societal structures in the country, not to engage insurgents in offensive operations. Germany's contribution to Operation Enduring Freedom (OEF) of 100 Special Forces can engage in allied ground combat operations against the Taliban and al Qaeda around the country.⁶⁴
- German troop contributions to OEF and ISAF since August 2006 under the unified NATO command remain strictly separated.

■ German ISAF forces are still not allowed to participate in the poppy eradication campaign in the northern region. The task is left to Afghan and British security forces. 65

In the run-up to the NATO summit meeting in Bucharest in early April 2008, the issue of the national caveats re-emerged as the bone of contention within the Alliance. The Bush administration has launched an intensive diplomatic campaign to convince the European allies to overcome the troop shortfalls facing the Alliance in fighting the Taliban insurgency and to increase their operational flexibility. The political and military officials in Washington are increasingly frustrated with what they see as a lack of commitment from some European NATO members, particularly Germany, to meet the demands specified NATO's Combined Joint Statement of Requirements (CJSR). "The Afghanistan mission has exposed real limitations in the way the alliance is organized, operated, and equipped," Secretary of Defense Robert Gates told the House Armed Services Committee on 11 December 2007. He voiced frustration at "our allies not being able to step up to the plate." Gates also urged NATO allies to come up with a three to five year strategy for Afghanistan to make sure that they were not thinking about "the exit." 66 The deterioration in the security situation in the south would require an additional 3,500 combat troops and a similar number of security trainers, as well as twenty medium-lift helicopters, argued General Dan K. McNeill, Commander of NATO forces in Afghanistan.67 The Bush administration seeks to "leverage" the one-time deployment of an additional 3,200 Marines to Afghanistan into winning similar commitments from other NATO allies. Victoria Nuland, U.S. Ambassador to NATO, reminded the German government, "to match [U.S. efforts] soldier by soldier, euro by dollar."68

The issue of burden-sharing in Afghanistan among NATO allies is becoming a key issue. A report from the Afghanistan Study Group, co-chaired by retired General James Jones and former UN Ambassador Thomas Pickering, observed that some nations were contributing more to the fighting than others. Defense Secretary Gates told the Senate Armed Services Committee on 6 February 2008, "I worry a great deal

about the alliance evolving into a two-tiered alliance in which you have some allies willing to fight and die to protect people's security, and others who are not."69 Canadian Prime Minister Stephen Harper has warned that Canada will withdraw all its 2,500 troops from ISAF early next year if NATO partners do not provide an additional battle group of about 1,000 troops to southern Afghanistan. On 13 March 2008, the Canadian parliament, by a vote of 198 to 77, extended the deployment of Canadian forces in Afghanistan until 2011. However, the continuation of the mission remains dependent on allied reinforcements for Canada's contingent.⁷⁰ President Bush, when meeting Prime Minister Rasmussen of Denmark on his ranch in early March, asked the European allies to do more, in particular those with no troop commitment to the turbulent southern region. "My administration has made it abundantly clear, we expect people to carry their-to carry a heavy burden if they're going to be in Afghanistan," he said. Secretary of State Condoleezza Rice urged NATO allies to step up troop contribution. Like Gates a month before, she warned that NATO, with the present division of labor, may evolve into a two-tiered alliance of "fighters" and "developers."71

German officials were caught by surprise when Gates, in a confidential letter to his German colleague, asked the German government to consider a new parliamentary mandate that would allow German forces to assist embattled Allied forces in southern Afghanistan, to drop the restrictions that limit the operations in which they can be used, and provide urgently needed helicopter units.⁷² Gates' "stern" letter came as a surprise to Berlin because the Bush administration had repeatedly stated it was aware of the political sensitivities surrounding Germany's role in Afghanistan. President Bush, in a pre-visit interview with German reporters, said, "I'm not going to try to put Angela Merkel in a position that [neither] she nor the Bundestag is comfortable with."73 When the chancellor visited Bush at his Texas ranch on 10 November 2007, she told him any change in Germany's noncombat role in Afghanistan would spell disaster for the Grand Coalition. Merkel came away with Bush's pledge "to praise Germany's efforts and stop criticizing."74

The Merkel government instantly rejected Gates' strongly worded request. "During all the meetings and talks we have had with the U.S. side in recent months, the engagement of the German military [...] was expressly praised," Merkel's spokesman said. He added the terms of Germany's involvement in the ISAF mission were "not up for discussion." 75 Defense Minister Jung bluntly ruled out deploying any German soldiers to the south. "I have a clear mandate from the German parliament. It consists of 3.500 soldiers serving along the northern border and only helping out in the south for a limited period of time, as needed," he said.⁷⁶ In her most outspoken comments on allied demands, Chancellor Merkel said that she was "worried about the current debate in NATO." She sees no reason to change "this mandate" decided a "few years ago" by NATO allies and re-authorized by the German parliament only some months ago. The size of the deployment would remain unchanged "until this autumn," she added.77 The deployment of German ground forces in the turbulent south "is not up for debate," she told the German weekly Der Spiegel in early March 2008.⁷⁸

The Merkel government defends its core position to keep the division of responsibilities among NATO allies untouched, with the same arguments it had made in the run-up to the NATO summit meeting in Riga:

- The German military is fulfilling an important and dangerous task in the north, providing security for 40 percent of the Afghan population and backing reconstruction with more than 700 civilian projects which are deeply appreciated by the local population.
- A re-deployment to the south would amount to a zero-sum game. It would endanger all the civilian reconstruction efforts that have been achieved thus far in the northern region.
- A constant rush back and forth between different regions in Afghanistan would be difficult to manage for the Bundeswehr.
- Progress in the civilian area will do more to improve the overall situation in Afghanistan. Allied partners should, therefore, follow the German example in the

north and use the military stabilization as part of an interwoven security concept to move the political process in other regions of the country forward.

■ With up to 3,500 forces Germany has the third largest troop contingent in Afghanistan. The figure underscores the country's strong commitment to NATO's ISAF mission in Afghanistan and its willingness to expand its contribution in the domain of air transport from six to eight Transall military transport planes, to assume new responsibilities in all of Afghanistan with the dispatch of six reconnaissance jets, and to take over the lead of NATO's QRF in the northern sector.

■ It was a unanimous decision made by NATO allies only two years ago that Germany should take over the lead nation role in the northern sector. Countries like Canada, Great Britain, and the Netherlands, who began to complain about rising casualties of their own forces, agreed to this division of labor in full awareness of the greater risks in the southern region.

There are, however, clear indications that the Merkel government is prepared to enhance Germany's contribution to the ISAF mission. When the mandate expires in October of this year, the troop size may increase to 4,000 or 4,500 troops, with a ceiling of up to 5,000 troops, which would provide the government some flexibility to react quickly and expeditiously to unforeseen contingencies without going through the time consuming process of asking for parliamentarian approval in advance. The planned troop surge is not a response to allied pressure. General Bundeswehr, Inspector of the General Schneiderhahn, in testimony to the Bundestag's Defense Committee early this year, pointed out that the government's acceptance of additional tasks, like the command of NATO's QRF, and the triplication of Germany's contribution to the training of the Afghan National Army (ANA), together with a reinforcement of the large German field camp in Mazar-e Sharif, would make an increase of the existing mandate's upper limit of 3,500 troops inescapable.⁷⁹ Peter Struck, the head of the SPD parliamentarian group within the Bundestag, announced that he would support General Schneiderhahn's request for a troop increase in the northern sector and that a majority of

the SPD deputies would approve it.80

In addition, the Merkel government plans to extend the re-authorization period by the Bundestag from twelve to eighteen months. That would provide the newly elected government with a sound legal foundation for the country's ever-bigger contribution to the ISAF mission and would keep the vote out of the hot phase of the next general election in October 2009. However, the expanded mandate will be exercised within the confines of the mandates authorized by the Bundestag.⁸¹

Berlin's refusal to cross the Rubicon from a primarily post-war stability and reconstruction mission in the rather calm north to high-intensity ground combat operations in the volatile south of Afghanistan is reinforced by Germany's penchant for a comprehensive security approach, a clear demarcation of the OEF and ISAF missions, severe restrictions on the proactive use of ground combat forces even within the accepted geographical remit of responsibility, widespread opposition within the public and parliament to lifting the curbs on German forces, and a critical shortage of sustainable forces and equipment.

Comprehensive Security Approach

The Merkel government, like its predecessor, sees the ISAF mission as part of a broader effort to provide Afghanistan a perspective of sustainable, peaceful development. The German discourse is centered on the concept of "interconnected security." Based on the "culture of prevention and dialogue" it emphasizes preventive strategies to forestall potential security issues before they emerge through political and diplomatic initiatives, economic development assistance, as well as constitutional, humanitarian, and social measures.82 In response to the open differences among allies over strategy and troop levels in the run-up to NATO's Riga summit in late November 2006, the Merkel government began to plead for its "complementary civilian military comprehensive concept" as the proper foundation of NATO's future crisis management strategy. The litmus test of a successful crisis management policy is "progress in the development and reconstruction of the country," not "ever more troops" to defeat the growing insurgency in the south and the east," said Defense Minister Jung. Chancellor Merkel summarized the German position when she told military commanders that the comprehensive security approach, presented so well in the 2006 White Paper, is "the precondition for contemporary crisis prevention, for contemporary conflict resolution, and for a contemporary peace consolidation." 83 Thus, the German government conceives the military contribution as an enabling instrument within a broader political and humanitarian effort to rebuild Afghanistan and establish a robust civic society which respects basic human rights, adheres to good governance, and resists extremism and terrorism.

Strict Separation of ISAF and OEF

The gradual expansion of Germany's engagement in Afghanistan since early 2002 is premised on a "strict separation" between the U.S.-run OEF mission and the NATO-run ISAF mission. The German ISAF engagement presupposes a clear division of labor between counterterrorism operations which is the "responsibility of the Operation Enduring Freedom," and ISAF's security and reconstruction mission.84 The clear division of labor between OEF and ISAF affects the mission of German forces. During the controversy over the dispatch of six Tornado reconnaissance jets to Mazar-e Sharif in March 2007, the Merkel government emphasized that the tasks of the German Recce jets are strictly limited to "reconnaissance and surveillance" in support of the ISAF mission. "Close air support" is explicitly excluded, and intelligence may be sent to OEF forces only under restrictive conditions as deemed necessary by the ISAF commander "for the successful execution of the ISAF operation or the security of ISAF troops."85 Defense Minister Jung emphasized that the reconnaissance and surveillance mission would not cross the red line between fighting terrorism from ISAF's security cooperation as the Bundestag's resolutions stipulated. "Reconnaissance is not a combat mission. [...] Better reconnaissance will lead to measured and proportional reactions from international forces and should help avoid collateral damage," he told the Bundestag in late February 2007.86 The conditions attached to the dispatch of the six Tornado jets illustrate the government's efforts to obscure the sharp

edges of an uncomfortable mission where providing "reconnaissance and surveillance" to NATO forces might cross the "clear demarcation of fighting terrorism from ISAF's security cooperation" stipulated in the Bundestag's mandate of March 2007.

Doing Social Work

The German government, parliament, and public conceive the Bundeswehr's role in out-of-area missions primarily as armed development work. The 2007 Afghanistan Concept emphasizes a twopronged approach, resting on the pillars of reconstruction and development and security. The civilian reconstruction and development effort is perceived as key to the success of NATO's ISAF operation. The principal responsibility of the German troops is the protection of the two Provincial Reconstruction Teams (PRT) in Kunduz, established in November 2003, and Feyzabad, established in September 2004. Within the PRT framework German troops should broker cooperation between the central authorities and local power structures; establish contacts with local authorities and liaise with nongovernmental organizations (NGO); assist in disarmament, demobilization, and reintegration (DDR) of militias; provide medical and logistic support to the population; assist in the training of the Afghan security forces; and conduct minor reconstruction projects such as digging of wells or renovation of police stations.87 The primary role of the German ISAF mission is, thus, primarily conceived as a back-up for the economic, political, and social reconstruction process in the country and a confidence-building measure to enhance the population's "feeling of security through visibility."88 Defense Minister Jung summarized the nature of these efforts, saying that German armed forces were in Afghanistan "to do good."89 German politicians prefer to talk about peacekeeping as a social work task, never a "war" or "combat" 90 mission which means the "killing" 91 of the bad guys.

Restrictive Rules of Engagement

The decision of the Berlin government to provide 250 "well-trained and well equipped" combat troops as part of NATO's Quick Reaction Force (QRF) under-

lines its sensitivity to assume a more "pro-active" role in NATO's ISAF mission. The QRF's mandate includes direct combat missions in addition to security and protection functions for ISAF forces in the northern sector. The rules of engagement under which German forces operate emphasize, in addition to force protection, 92 the restricted use of lethal force only when German troops are attacked or when facing an imminent attack. Berlin has submitted a confidential "proviso" to NATO that imposes restrictive conditions on NATO commanders when using German troops. Under the conditions, German QRF forces are only allowed the use of lethal force in "concrete self-defense situations" or in case of an "imminent threat." They are not allowed to engage in offensive operations if Taliban fighters were not specifically attacking ISAF forces. The proviso, in effect, will exclude the use of the German QRF in such "pro-active" operations 93 as the Norwegian QRF waged against the Taliban fighters in fall 2007. German officers summed up the legal dilemma as follows, "If you did a good job and killed Talibans, the federal prosecutor may knock at your door."94 Thus, the German caveat defies NATO's ISAF rules of engagement to actively track down and kill Taliban insurgents.

Domestic Constraints

The government's emphasis on doing good things in the Hindu Kush reflects the visceral aversion within the German public to the use of force, particularly in high intensity ground combat missions, and a penchant for the virtues of soft power. The support for out-of-area missions decreases as the risk of high intensity ground combat increases. Only 29 percent see a positive impact of the ISAF mission on the security situation in Germany, while 38 percent suspect a negative impact. A majority of 52 percent support the notion that Germany should not take greater responsibility in world affairs. The skepticism has steadily increased from 29 percent in 2002, while the support steadily declined from 41 percent in 2002 to 30 percent in 2007. And public skepticism of the success of Bundeswehr missions abroad and its fragile support for ever more engagements have increased. An extension of the German ISAF contribution is met with widespread public resistance. Almost four out of five Germans (77 percent) reject the dispatch of Recce jets to Afghanistan. Three out of four Germans oppose the takeover of NATO's QRF, six out of seven (86 percent) oppose a participation of German troops in combat missions in Afghanistan; and six out of ten (61 percent) favor the proposition to bring all German troops home. 95 As Germans are the least supportive of the notion to use military force to further political ends, the belief that peace and security can best be achieved and sustained without a German troop presence in Afghanistan becomes ever more popular. The major lesson the German public is drawing from the terror attacks of 9/11 and the subsequent NATO mission in Afghanistan is that the German national interests are best served by an isolationist, leave me alone posture.96

Another powerful domestic obstacle is the Bundestag. Like the public, the vast majority of the parliamentarians—with the exception of some lone voices like Hans-Ulrich Klose (SPD) and Ruprecht Polenz (CDU)⁹⁷—categorically oppose the idea of sending German forces into ground combat battles in southern Afghanistan. The Bundestag's approval of the dispatch of six Recce Tornados to Afghanistan by 405:157 votes and eleven abstentions on 9 March 200798 was indicative of the troubles the Grand Coalition will face if the Merkel government agrees to curb the restrictions imposed on German ISAF forces: Before the vote on Operation Enduring Freedom on 16 November 2001, never have so many deputies voted against an international mission. There was considerable concern within the SPD parliamentarian group-sixty-nine deputies, or more than one-third-voted against the government motion. SPD deputies feared that the extension of the German ISAF contribution to air reconnaissance could become a slippery slope toward the dispatch of German ground forces to the turbulent south which could end in a "German Vietnam."99 At the heart of the disillusionment is the perception, particularly among SPD deputies, that the Bush administration is pursuing military solutions at the expense of civilian ones. The final vote signaled to allied partners not to push the German government even further toward a decision on sending German forces into offensive combat operations in the south. SPD deputy Uwe Stehr summarized the veiled message of the "moral" vote (Struck) as follows, "The no votes were not votes against the Tornados. They were a vote that, if you want to go further, if you want to send German forces to the south, we will not agree." 100 In other words, even the Grand Coalition is not big enough to muster a majority in the Bundestag for a broader mandate in Afghanistan.

Merkel's domestic dilemma is further compounded by electoral considerations. A decision in October to reinforce the German ISAF contribution will ensure that that the issue will remain at the center of the federal election campaign next year. While taking a public stance on issues like climate control offers Merkel electoral benefits, by taking a leadership position on the controversial ISAF issue she would invite her Social Democrat opponents to a re-run of the 2002 election, branding her as a pro-war chancellor. Given the broad public opposition to the ISAF mission and the electoral disincentives to provide leadership on the issue, Chancellor Merkel will continue to follow her preferred middle course by keeping German troops in Afghanistan, emphasizing their indispensable contribution to reconstruction and development efforts in the northern sector, playing down their direct military role, and not sending them to regions where they will face heavy fighting. 101

Military Deficiencies

At present, the Bundeswehr is ill-prepared to deal with combat operations against the Taliban and al Qaeda insurgents. The former Chairman of NATO's Military Committee, General (ret.) Harald Kujat warned that serious deficits in modern and efficient command, control, and communication systems; ground surveillance and reconnaissance systems that provide information in real time to troops day and night; and long-range precision-guided munitions could negate their skills as soldiers. The Bundeswehr does not even have functioning devices with which they could communicate with their allies in Afghanistan. 102 German armed forces do not yet have a Combat Search and Rescue (CSAR) capability, even though Berlin assumed the lead nation role for the project group "CSAR." In case of an emergency, German forces critically depend on the assistance of U.S. forces. 103 General Inspector of the Bundeswehr, General Schneiderhahn, conceded serious deficiencies in the area of medium airlift capability. The number of helicopters like the CH 53 falls far short of the basic needs. And those already there can only be used during daylight because they lack the technology to fly at night. Norwegian QRF forces complained that during Operation Hare Kate Yolo II in fall 2007, German helicopters were only available for the ferry of allied troops until 4.00 p.m.¹⁰⁴ The Ombudsman of the Bundeswehr warned that, in view of the ongoing out-of-area missions, further troop demands could not easily be absorbed. He pointed to a critical shortage of medics, pioneers, communication experts, and helicopter pilots. 105 Kujat concluded that in view of the serious deficiencies the German government would be ill-advised to accept allied demands. The shortcomings in both capabilities and manpower highlight the glaring gap between the ambitious goals set by the transformation agenda five years ago and the rather dismal results it has so far produced.

The offer of the French government to send a battalion of up to 1,000 troops to eastern Afghanistan¹⁰⁶—a move that will free U.S. forces to move south—put the major point of contention on the backburner at the Bucharest summit. As the Merkel government did not budge on the troop issue, President Bush declared that in view of German domestic political concerns he would not insist on a German ground troop presence in southern Afghanistan. "I want decisions that our partners can live with," he said. "Naturally I can see that some countries aren't in a position right now to take on certain obligations." Asked if the German government would be faced with the request to send German troops to the embattled south, he answered, "No, this will not happen."107

The quarrel about Germany's appropriate contribution to NATO's ISAF mission in Afghanistan illustrates five German peculiarities: First, Germany still has a penchant for peacekeeping and post-conflict stabilization and reconstruction efforts. Second, the Grand Coalition—like the Red-Green government—remains extremely reluctant to engage German armed forces in high intensity ground combat operations. Third,

Germans see armed forces primarily as armed development aid workers who do good works for the people, but do not harm or get harmed. Fourth, it is the mission with a distinctively overwhelming humanitarian objective which determines Germany's contribution to a coalition. Fifth, national caveats take precedence over allied calls to provide additional troops for quenching the Taliban insurgency. In sum, the Merkel government is a faithful follower of Schröder's command that foreign policy "is decided in Berlin."

Prioritizing domestic needs over external demands, though, comes at a cost. Merkel's reluctance to accept a heavier footprint of "Bundesmacht" 108 on the Hindu Kush may be a clever move to preempt a repeat of the 2002 election campaign. But what is baffling is that her reluctance to openly campaign for the Afghanistan mission is out of line with her original promise to establish Germany as a reliable partner on the forefront of multilateral efforts to address global security threats. "We don't want to raise our finger voluntarily," a German NATO official succinctly put it. 109 Merkel's unwillingness to provide leadership on the issue and allied calls for a heavier German footprint in Afghanistan highlight the mismatch of allied and German expectations regarding Germany's proper role on the world stage. Finally, Merkel's unwillingness to use the bully pulpit to make the public case for lifting the national caveats not only threatens the Alliance's political cohesion, but also its collective capacity for action. It also feeds allied perception 110 of Germany evolving into both a war-averse free-rider and a NATO member á la carte. 111



GERMANY'S FOREIGN POLICY PARADOX

GERMANY'S FOREIGN POLICY PARADOX: ALIVE AND WELL

The election of Angela Merkel as the first female Chancellor of Germany does not herald a fundamental transformation of Germany's foreign and security policy. Her foreign policy shift toward the United States was not a change of substance but of method and personality. The striking feature of the direction of German external policies under her chancellorship is continuity with past policies.

The Merkel government meticulously observes the red lines set by her predecessors: no transformation of the Bundeswehr into an all-volunteer army; no higher defense expenditures; a fierce opposition to the use of force as an appropriate means to solve international conflicts; an unequivocal support of a grand strategy of cooperation, dialogue, and negotiations; and no engagement in more frontline missions. The preferred method is incremental change as reflected in the 2006 White Paper. The strategy paper underscores Germany's proclivity to adapt the country's security and defense policy incrementally to present exigencies rather than promote a fundamental reorientation to the requirements of the future. While Merkel's preferred gradualist approach assuages deep-seated skepticism within the German public about the use of military power, it offers too little too late to Germany's allies and partners in regard to the critical issues of the transformation of the Bundeswehr into an all-volunteer army, a decisive push of defense expenditures to the level of 2 percent of GDP, or a more frontline role for German troops in overseas missions. In short, incremental change exacerbates the tension between what Germany will need to do and what it can do.112

The dilemma facing Germany's allies and partners is

exactly the opposite: they expect too much too quickly. Growing allied pressure on the Merkel government to accept a greater share of a global security burden in places like Afghanistan is fraught with heavy domestic political difficulties. A top official at the chancellery summed up Merkel's quandary as follows, "The problem could become that the world will ask us to do too much at this stage of our learning process."113 The uncompromising stance of politicians across the political spectrum on a wider German engagement in Afghanistan¹¹⁴ proves that the past is not a distant and fading memory but a compelling force. Any change in Germany's post-war reconstruction and development role in NATO's ISAF mission would spell political disaster for the Grand Coalition. "It's simply reality-coalition reality and domestic reality," a German official summarized the Merkel government's predicament.¹¹⁵

The glaring gap between what Germany should do and what it is willing to do unveils the fundamental problem German decision-makers have been confronted with since the end of the Cold War. As a result of the fundamentally changed security environment and its different demands posed on German security and defense policy, the two core elements of Germany's foreign and security policy—multilateral

cooperation and the culture of reticence-no longer complement and reinforce each other. Gone are the days when simply 'being' rather than 'doing' was the essence of Germany's membership in NATO. The terror attacks in the United States and the subsequent decisions by NATO and the EU to tackle the new security threats worldwide further widened the cleavage. The transformation of the Bundeswehr, the size of the defense budget, and the use of force illustrate these crosscutting pressures of allied demands and domestic constraints. In particular the ISAF controversy highlights the red lines of Germany's commitment to multilateral cooperation. The competing external and internal demands make it extremely difficult for any German government to remain consistent and faithful to the country's reflexive commitment to multilateral cooperation and the ingrained culture of reticence.

Allied calls for military toughness like "The Germans must learn to kill" 116 illustrate the ignorance of the German predicament. Allies and partners should show a better understanding of and greater sensitivity to political constraints in Germany and keep their expectations at a realistic level of what a German government can and will actually contribute to common actions. As the *Economist* rightly observed, "Germany has made great progress at finding its place in the world since unification, but it's not yet over the hump of history." 117

If allied partners truly "understand the complexities of the German situation," as Secretary of State Rice has repeatedly stated,¹¹⁸ they should entangle the German government in the "multilateralism trap"¹¹⁹ and frame the German ISAF commitment as follows:

- Emphasize the differences in constitutional and political structures within the Alliance and recognize the uniqueness of the German case, in particular the prevailing culture of restraint;
- Emphasize the commonly defined objectives of the ISAF mission—providing a permissive security environment in Afghanistan that allows coordinated efforts of the international institutions (EU, UN) and nongovernmental organizations—to further the cause of

reconstruction and development;

- Emphasize the indispensable German contribution to the ISAF mission, particularly in those areas where Germany enjoys special competences, such as reconstruction and development assistance and the training of Afghan security forces;
- Emphasize the stakes for Germany's presence in the Hindu Kush with 3,500 troops in terms of the country's overarching security interests, its reflexive commitment to multilateral cooperation, its solidarity with NATO allies, and its vital interest to preserve the Alliance's capacity to act; 120
- Encourage the federal government to move Germany out of its safe harbor of innocence and explain to a war adverse public why an investment in the right war in Afghanistan is an indispensable investment in the country's security interests in the post 9/11 world.¹²¹

Allied partners should also take the Merkel government at its word that German security policy serves as a bridge between self-sustaining development and lasting security. Framed within the multilateral context they should ask the German government for additional help it will find difficult to refuse:

- Ask Berlin to extend Germany's highly successful reconstruction efforts in the northern sector to other parts of the country and to man two or more PRTs in the south together with allied forces with wide experiences in that region like New Zealand or the Netherlands:
- Ask Berlin to extend its commitment for the training of Afghan security forces; point out that training shortages are critical because NATO's strategy and Germany's comprehensive security approach rest on rebuilding Afghan security forces, which should assume the lead role in defeating the Taliban insurgency; remind Berlin about the imbalance of its commitment to the EU-run police missions in Afghanistan and in Kosovo (EULEX) with up to 180 police trainers; 122

- Ask Berlin to allow German military trainers as part of NATO's OMLT program to follow their units of the Afghan National Army (ANA) to all of Afghanistan without any geographical and operational restrictions: 123
- Ask Berlin to redefine the criteria of providing emergency assistance to allied forces that would allow the Bundeswehr to offer assistance in the critical areas of tactical air transport, i.e., helicopters, and surveillance and reconnaissance, i.e., unmanned aerial vehicles, in all of Afghanistan on a permanent basis;
- Ask Berlin to redeploy the 100 crisis special forces (KSK) as part of Operation Enduring Freedom to Afghanistan, to consider an augmentation of these special forces to a level of up to 200; make these special forces fully available to the changing operational needs of NATO's ISAF mission; ¹²⁴
- Ask Berlin to let NATO's Quick Reaction Force under German leadership operate under the same rules of engagement as under the previous Norwegian command; this would allow the German QRF force to engage in "pro-active" missions as the Norwegian forces successfully did in operation Hare Kate Yolo II in fall 2007;
- Ask Berlin to set up a bipartisan commission along the lines the Weizsäcker Commission in 2000 that addresses the sensitive issue of whether the national caveats currently imposed on German ISAF forces are still tenable; the commission should submit its recommendations to the Bundestag with the declared intention to use parliament as the appropriate platform to launch an enlightened public discussion on this issue and the overall German contribution to the ISAF mission:
- Ask Berlin to consider the potential use of NATO's Response Force (NRF) as the ultimate back-up to the ISAF mission in Afghanistan if the security situation further deteriorates, which could lead to a meltdown of NATO's collective mission;
- Ask Berlin to build-up the overall German troop ceiling of presently 3,500 to 4,500-5,000 with

emphasis on the availability of specialized ground combat units of the Division Special Operations established in 2001 for these types of high intensity ground combat missions; 125

- Ask Berlin to follow the French example and make up to 500 specialized forces¹²⁶ available to NATO's battle against the Taliban in the south; emphasize that the German contingent will operate in close alignment with French troops, as had been the case in the Balkans since 1996;
- Ask Berlin to reorient the procurement part of the defense budget to the operational requirements defined by NATO and the EU for expeditionary forces with emphasis on command, control, communication, information, reconnaissance and surveillance, medium airlift capability, and the availability of employable, interoperable, and sustainable forces.

The Afghanistan case clearly demonstrates the intrinsic interconnectedness of military intervention, stabilization, and reconstruction. The German mantra of a comprehensive security policy presupposes an assured commitment by all NATO members to provide the needed civilian and military assets to common actions, especially in cases where allied countries like Canada have explicitly asked for help. Talking the talk without walking the walk undermines Germany's strong advocacy of a double-track security strategy. Again, doing as an unequivocal demonstration of allied solidarity has become the litmus test of Germany's reflexive commitment to multilateral cooperation.

In conclusion, the Berlin Republic faces the politically delicate challenge of striking a balance between the competing demands of "the Scylla of collective memory" and "the Charybdis of contemporary exigencies" 127 in such a way that predictability and reliability remain the proven maxims of Germany's security and defense policy. The Merkel government has to cope with the double tasks of backing up the country's institutional and material commitments to both NATO and the EU by concrete deeds and to reconcile the rising external demands with the core principles of the culture of reticence. To bring the competing external

expectations and internal constraints into a lasting balance is the true challenge for Chancellor Merkel's analytical approach. To the disappointment of some allied partners, this indeed highly demanding task may again prove to be like trying to square the circle.

NOTES

- 1 Hanns W. Maull, *Germany's Uncertain Power: Foreign Policy of the Berlin Republic* (Houndsmill: Palgrave Macmillan, 2006): Introduction 1-12; see pp. 1-2.
- 2 Timothy Garton Ash, "Germany's Choice," Foreign Affairs, Vol. 73, No. 4 (July-August 1994): 65-81; see pp. 72-73.
- 3 For a detailed discussion of this emerging gap in the 1990s, see Franz-Josef Meiers, Zu neuen Ufern? Die deutsche Sicherheits- und Verteidigungspolitik in einer Welt des Wandels 1990-2000 (Paderborn: Schöningh, 2006).
- 4 Stephen F. Szabo, *Parting Ways: The Crisis in German-American Relations* (Washington, DC: The Brookings Institution, 2004) and Philip R. Gordon and Jeremy Shapiro, *Allies At War. America, Europe and the Crisis Over Iraq* (New York: McGraw Hill, 2004).
- 5 See her speech at the ACG/DGAP conference in Washington, DC, on 12 January 2006 $\,$
- <www.bundeskanzlerin.de/bk/root,did=46434,render=renderPrint,bereich = bk html>
- 6 Richard Perle and David Frum, An End to Evil: How to Win the War on Terror (New York: Random House, 2003): 248.
- 7 Henry A. Kissinger, "A New Generation in Germany," *International Herald Tribune*, 21 November 2005; and ibid., "Will Germany's Coalition Work?" *Washington Post*, 22 November 2005.
- 8 George W. Bush, "Ich habe erkannt, daß die Deutschen Krieg verabscheuen." Interview with Kai Diekmann. *Bild am Sonntag.* 9 May 2006.
- 9 Interview of the President by *RTL* and *N-TV*,
- http://www.whitehouse.gov/news/releases/2007/11/20071107-1.html
- 10 John Vinocur, "Germany starts moving out of the safe house," International Herald Tribune, 19 September 2006. See also Karl Kaiser, German Perspectives on the New Strategic Landscape After September 11, AICGS/DaimlerChrysler Publication Series (Washington, DC: American Institute for Contemporary German Studies, 2002): 4.
- 11 Stephen Fiedler, "Taking Charge: Germany and Japan strive to regain their military might," *Financial Times*, 16 November 2006. See also "New model army?" *The Economist*, 28 October 2006: 42; "Germany gets its marching orders," *Financial Times*, 26 October 2006; and "Germany's Army," *International Herald Tribune*, 2 November 2006.
- 12 Peter J. Katzenstein, "Same War, Different Views: Germany, Japan, and Counterterrorism," *International Organization*, Vol. 57, No. 4 (Fall 2003): 731-60; see pp. 732-4; ibid., "Same War, Different Views: Germany, Japan, and the War on Terrorism," *Current History*, Vol. 101, No. 659 (December 2002): 427-35; see pp. 428; ibid., "Sonderbare Sonderwege: Germany and 9/11," AICGS/German-American Dialogue Working Paper Series (Washington, DC: American Institute for Contemporary German Studies, 2002): 1-2; and Thomas U. Berger, *Cultures of Antimilitarism: National Security in Germany and Japan* (Baltimore: The Johns Hopkins University Press, 1998): 209.
- 13 Andrei S. Markovits and Simon Reich, *The German Predicament. Memory and Power in the New Europe* (Ithaca, NY: Cornell University Press, 1997): 7.
- 14 Christian Tuschoff, Explaining the Multilateral Reflex: German Foreign Policy, 1949-2002 (Washington, DC: The BMW Center for German and European Studies, Georgetown University, January 2005): 4, 20; Ulrich Krotz, National Role Conceptions and Foreign Policies: France and Germany Compared (Cambridge, MA: Minda de Gunzburg Center for European Studies, Harvard University, 2002): 10-4.
- 15 Helga Haftendorn, "Führungsmacht Deutschland? Ein Rückblick auf die Rolle der Deutschen in Europa," in Werner Weidenfeld, ed, Was ändert die Einheit? Deutschlands Standort in Europa (Gütersloh: Bertelsmann Foundation, 1993): 31-43; see pp. 41.
- 16 See Manfred Knapp, "Die Außenpolitik der Bundesrepublik Deutschland," in, *Einführung in die Internationale Politik*, ed. Gert Krell

- and Manfred Knapp (München: Oldenbourg, 2004): 135-200; see pp.
- 17 German Ministry of Defense, "White Paper 2006 on German Security Policy and the Future of the Bundeswehr," October 2006: 28-29, 57-58.
- 18 Jeffrey J. Anderson and John B. Goodman, "Mars or Minerva? A United Germany, in a Post-Cold War Europe," in After the Cold War: International Institutions and State Strategies in Europe, 1989-1991, ed. Robert O. Keohane, Joseph S. Nye and Stanley Hoffmann (Cambridge, MA: Harvard University Press, 1993): 23-62, see. pp. 60.
- 19 See "Verteidigungspolitische Richtlinien für den Geschäftsbereich des Bundesministers der Verteidigung," 21 May 2003; and Federal Ministry of Defense, "Grundzüge der Konzeption der Bundeswehr," 10 August 2004.
- 20 German Ministry of Defense, "White Paper 2006 on German Security Policy and the Future of the Bundeswehr," October 2006: 13.
- 21 Ibid., pp. 6, 9, 10, 16, 62, 65, 78-80, 123.
- 22 Ibid., pp. 10, 65-6, 81-6.
- 23 Ibid., pp. 14, 81, 83.
- 24 Ibid., pp. 83, 160; Jung, "Langfristig 25,000 Wehrpflichtige mehr," Frankfurter Allgemeine Zeitung, 9 March 2006; and "Bald mehr Wehrpflichtige," Bonner General-Anzeiger, 19 February 2007.
- 25 See German Ministry of Defense, "Für eine leistungsfähige Reserve." 14 March 2006; and Hans-Jürgen Leersch, "Jung schafft 5,500 Posten für Bundeswehr Reservisten," *Die Wel*t, 14 March 2006.
- 26 White Paper 2006: 14, 70, 72, 75, 76-7
- 27 By mid-March 2008, 7,285 German troops are engaged in eleven international missions. See German Ministry of Defense, "Einsatzzahlen: Die Stärke der deutschen Kontingente," 18 March 2008
- http://www.bundeswehr.de/portal/a/bwde/kcxml/04_Sj9SPykssy0xPLMnMz0vM0Y_QjzKLd443DgoESYGZASH6kTCxoJRUfV-P_NxUfW_9AP2C3IhyR0dFRQD-">http://www.bundeswehr.de/portal/a/bwde/kcxml/04_Sj9SPykssy0xPLMnMz0vM0Y_QjzKLd443DgoESYGZASH6kTCxoJRUfV-P_NxUfW_9AP2C3IhyR0dFRQD-">http://www.bundeswehr.de/portal/a/bwde/kcxml/04_Sj9SPykssy0xPLMnMz0vM0Y_QjzKLd443DgoESYGZASH6kTCxoJRUfV-P_NxUfW-P_Nx
- GOVU/delta/base64xml/L2dJQSEvUUt3QS80SVVFLzZfQ180MkQ!?yw_contentURL=%2FC1256EF4002AED30%2FW264VFT2439INFODE%2Fcontent.jsp>.
- 28 Reinhold Robbe, *Jahresbericht 2005* (Berlin: Deutscher Bundestag, March 2006): 3, 9, 20 <www.wehrbeauftragter.de> and Robbe, Jahresbericht 2007 (Berlin: Deutscher Bundestag, March 2008): 14 <www.wehrbeauftragter.de>.
- 29 Stefan Löwenstein, "Aufregung über Auslandseinsätze," Frankfurter Allgemeine Zeitung, 31 October 2006; Judy Dempsey, "Germans planning a Bosnia pullout," International Herald Tribune, 31 October 2006; and "Die deutsche Sicherheitspolitik im Zwielicht," Neue Zürcher Zeitung, 1 November 2006.
- 30 White Paper 2006: 67, 79.
- 31 "Comprehensive Political Guidance Endorsed by NATO Heads of State and Government" on November 29, 2006 in Riga, § 13 www.nato.int/docu/basictxt/b061129e.htm>.
- 32 White Paper 2006: 62
- 33 German Ministry of Defense, *Verteidigungshaushalt 2007*, February 2007 <www.bmvg.de>.
- 34 German Ministry of Defense, *Verteidigungshaushalt 2008*, November 2007 <www.bmvq.de>.
- 35 "NATO-Russia Compendium of Finance and Economic Data Relating to Defense," 20 December 2007, http://www.nato.int/docu/pr/2007/p07-141.pdf.
- 36 Peter Struck, Interview with Welt am Sonntag, May 2, 2004.
- 37 Sabine Kersting, "Umbau der Bundeswehr stockt," *Handelsblatt*, 26 June 2006; and Peter Müller, "Die überforderte Armee," *Die Welt*, 17 September 2006.

- 38 Hans-Otto Budde, "Einsatz verpflichtet Gedanken zur Einsatzorientierung des Heeres," *Europäische Sicherheit*, Vol. 55, No. 12, December 2006: 17-25, see pp. 22; and ibid., "Einsatz verpflichtet: das deutsche Heer Selbstverständnis, Fähigkeiten, Perspektiven, Internationale Politik," Vol. 62, No. 5, May 2007: 28-33.
- 39 Reinhold Robbe, *Jahresbericht 2007* (Berlin: Deutscher Bundestag, March 2008): 13, 16.
- 40 Paul Belkin, "German Foreign and Security Policy: Trends and Transatlantic Implications," (Washington: Congressional Reearch Service, 31 January 2008): 13; Franz-Josef Meiers, "Germany is the ESDP's reluctant Musketeer," *Europe's World*, No. 6, Summer 2007: 116-9, see pp. 119; ibid., *The German Predicament*, pp. 627-9; and Marco Overhaus, *Conceptual Evolution and Domestic Confusion*, *Germany's Security and Defence Policy from the Schröder to the Merkel Government* (Brussels: World Security Institute, February 2007): 9.
- 41 White Paper 2006: 62.
- 42 Joschka Fischer, "Don't Confuse Cause and Effect," *The Atlantic Times*, August 2006: and ibid., "Isolieren, eindämmen, verhandeln," *Süddeutsche Zeitung*, 5 March 2007.
- 43 See her speeches at 42nd Munich Security Conference, 4 February 2006 www.securityconference.de; at the UN General Assembly, New York, 25 September 2007
- http://www.bundeskanzlerin.de/nn_5296/Content/DE/Rede/2007/09/2007-09-25-bk-un-vollversammlung.html; at the American Academy Celebrations Marking the 60th Anniversary of the Marshall Plan, Berlin, 19 November 2007
- <http://www.germany.info/relaunch/politics/speeches/111907.htlml>; and at the Knesset, Jerusalem, 18 March 2008 <http://www.bundeskanz-lerin.de/nn_4900/Content/DE/Rede/2008/03/2008-03-18-rede-merkel-vor-der-knesset.html>. See also "Der Iran bedroht die ganze Welt." Interview of Chancellor Merkel with *Die Welt*, 15 October 2007; Angela Merkel, "Deutschland ist auf einem guten Weg," *Handelsblatt*, 28 December 2007
- 44 Angela Merkel, "Germany's Foreign and Security Policy in the Face of Global Challenges," 4 February 2006, www.securityconference.de.
- 45 Angela Merkel, "Als Regierungschefin muß ich auf die große Linie achten," *Berliner Zeitung*, 7 November 2007, https://www.bundeskanzlerin.de/nn_5300/Content/DE/Interview/2007/11/2007-11-07-interview-merkel-mit-berliner-zeitung.html; Hugh Williamson, "Merkel resists US pressure over Iran sanctions," *Fionancial Times*, 7 November 2007; and "Merkel will Bush zu diplomatischer Lösung drängen," *Spiegel Online*, 7 November 2007, https://www.spiegel.de/politik/deutsch-land/0,1518,515816,00.html.
- 46 Resolution 1803 (2008), (Adopted by the Security Council at its 5848th meeting 3 March 2008)
- <http://daccessdds.un.org/doc/UNDOC/GEN/N08/257/81/PDF/N082578 1.pdf?OpenElement>.
- 47 "Federal Minister Steinmeier welcomes adoption of another Iran Resolution," 3 March 2008, http://www.auswaertiges-amt.de/diplo/en/Infoservice/Presse/Meldungen/2008/080303-BM-Iran-Resolution.html
- $48\ Bertrand\ Benoit,$ "Berlin hardens trade stance with Iran," Financial Times, 11 February 2008.
- 49 "Pressestatements der Bundeskanzlerin und des israelischen Premierministers Ehud Olmert," 12 Febuary 2008, http://www.bundeskanzlerin.de/nn_179150/Content/DE/Mitschrift/Pressekonferenzen/2008/02/2008-02-12-pk-merkel-und-olmert.html.
- 50 Nicolas Sarkozy, Interview Excerpts, New York Times, 23 September 2007; Katrin Bennhold, "France seeks new set of sanctions on Iran," International Herald Tribune, 18 September 2007; ibid., "France faces hard sell on Iran bans," International Herald Tribune, 9 October 2007; "Paris treibt die Europäer zur Eile," Frankfurter Allgemeine Zeitung, 14 September 2007, and Elaine Sciolino, "Paris urges UN body to get tougher on Iran," International Herald Tribune, 15 February 2008.
- 51 Daniel Dombey and Stephanie Kirchgaessner, "Washington discovers

- fresh ways of turning the screw," Financial Times, 23 October 2007; Robin Wright, "U.S. toImpose New Sanctions Targeting Iran's Military," Washington Post, 25 October 2007; Helen Cooper, "U.S. Plays Its ,Unilateral Card on Iran Sanctions," New York Times, 26 October 2007; and "Iran sanctions put west's unity at risk," Financial Times, 27 October 2007.
- 52 Hugh Williamson, Daniel Dombey and Najmeh Bozorgmehr, "Merkel resists US pressure over Iran sanctions," *Financial Times*, 7 November 2007; "Merkel will Bush zu diplomatischer Lösung drängen," *Spiegel Online*. 7 November 2007
- <http://www.spiegel.de/politik/Deutschland/0,1518,515816,00.html>; Judy Dempsey, "Merkel meeting with Bush" and "Iran issue at center of talks," *International Herald Tribune*, 10-11 November 2007; and James Gerstenzang, "Bush pledges to keep talking with Iran," *Los Angeles Times*, 11 November 2007
- 53 Gunter Pleuger, "Sanktionen helfen nicht weiter," Süddeutsche Zeitung, 8 January 2008; and Frank Walter Steinmeier "Prevent the World From Dividing Up Once More," 22 September 2006 http://www.germany.info/relaunch/politics/speeches/092206.html
- 54. John Vinocur, "U.S. implosion on Iran causes grief in Europe," (Ruprecht Polenz, chairman of the Bundestag's Foreign Realtions Committee, proposed that halting uranium enrichment should be drooped as a condition for new talks with Teheran) *International Herald Tribune*, 11 December 2007; and Karl-Theodor zu Guttenberg, "Europe can limit Iran's nuclear ambitions," *Financial Times*, 8 February 2008.
- 55 Charles Krauthammer, "France Flips While Congress Shifts," Washington Post, 28 September 2007.
- 56 Hugh Williamson, Daniel Dombey, and Ben Hall, "German hit back in row over harder line on Iran," *Financial Times*, 26 September 2007; and Günter Bannas, "In Sorge um deutsche Exporte," *Frankfurter Allgemeine Zeitung*, 19 November 2007.
- 57 "Struggling Hard for Solutions to the Conflict in Iraq," (Summary of the 39th Munich Security Conference), http://www.securityconference.de.
- 58 Caroline Glick, "Our World: Germany's Pro-Israel Power Play," Jerusalem Post, 17 March 2008; and John Vinocur, "Can Germany muster the courage to fight?" International Herald Tribune, 12 February 2008
- 59 "Remarks by Vice President Cheney and Prime Minister Olmert of Israel in Press Availability," (In contrast to Merkel, U.S. Vice President Richard Cheney affirmed "Israel's right to defend itself always against terrorism, rocket attacks and other threats from forces dedicated to Israel's destruction), Jersusalem, 22 March 2008 https://www.white-house.gov/news/releases/2008/03/20080322-5.html».
- 60 Israel may face an even more serious problem at its northern border. Senior Israeli Defense officials said that Hezbollah guerillas have acquired new Iranian rockets with a range of about 185 miles. That means the Lebanese group can hit anywhere in Israel's heavily populated center and reach as far as south as Dimona, where Israel's nuclear reactor is located. Israeli defense officials, "Hezbollah has dramatically increased rocket range" Los Angeles Times, 28 March 2008.
- 61 Judy Dempsey, "NATO chief urges overhaul of Afghanistan effort," International Herald Tribune, 6 November 2006; Jaap de Hoop Scheffer, "Die NATO hat Afghanistans Alltag verbessert," Berliner Zeitung, 13 November 2006; "U.K. beefs up Afghan force," International Herald Tribune, 27 February 2007.
- 62 "NATO: Schnelle Eingreiftruppe bereit," *Frankfurter Allgemeine Zeitung*, 29 November 2006; "Merkel bleibt standhaft: Keine Soldaten in den umkämpften Süden," *Die Welt*, 29 November 2006; Bacia, H. "Eine Allianz hält inne," *Frankfurter Allgemeine Zeitung*, 30 November 2006.
- 63 Deutscher Bundestag, Antrag der Bundesregierung, Fortsetzung der Beteiligung bewaffneter deutscher Streitkräfte an dem Einsatz der Internationalen Sicherheitsunterstützungstruppe in Afghanistan, Drucksache 16/6460, 19 September 2007 http://dip.bundestag.de/btd/16/064/1606460.pdf.
- 64 Deutscher Bundestag, Antrag der Bundesregierung, Fortsetzung der Einsatzes bewaffneter deutscher Streitkäfte bei der Unterstützung der

gemeinsamen Reaktion auf terroristische Angriffe gegen die USA, Drucksache 16/6939, 11 November 2007: 3

http://dip.bundestag.de/btd/16/069/1606939.pdf.

65 Deutscher Bundestag, Bericht der Abgeordneten Gert Weisskirchen, Dr. Friedbert Pflüger, Dr. Ludger Volmer und Dr. Werner Hoyer, Drucksache 15/1806, 22 October 2003

<www.dip.bundestag.de/btd/15/018/151806.pdf>; Peter Struck, Speech to the Bundestag on October 24, 2003, Stenographischer Bericht, Plenarprotokoll 15/70: 5989-90, see pp. 5990; and Die Bunderegierung, Das Afghanistan-Konzept der Bundesregierung, Berlin, September 2007: 42

66 Demetri Sevastopulo, "Gates presses NATO to support Kabul," Financial Times, 5 December 2007.

67 Ann Scott Tyson, "Pentagon Critical of NATO Allies," Washington Post, 12 December 2007.

68 Victoria Nuland, "Die NATO, die in Afghanistan entsteht," *Berliner Zeitung*, 9 February 2008.

69 Submitted Budget Statement to the Senate Armed Services Committee on 6 February 2008

http://www.defenselink.mil/speeches/speech.aspx?speechid=1216>.

70 Janine Zacharia, "Far from Afghanistan, a mission reconsidered," International Herald Tribune, 19 December 2007; Markus Kaim, "Ottawas Ultimatum an die NATO," Berlin: Stiftung Wissenschaft und Politik, SWP-Aktuell 11, February 2008; Sharon Hobson, "Canada threatens withdrawal from ISAF," Janes Defense Weekly, 6 February 2008: 5; and Trevor Moss, "Canada extends mission in Afghanistan," Janes Defense Weekly, 19 March 2008: 5.

71 Helene Cooper, "Rise Presses NATO Allies to Expand Afghan Forces," *New York Times*, 7 March 2008.

72 Stefan Kornelius, "USA fordern Kampfeinsatz der Bundeswehr," Süddeutsche Zeitung, 31 January 2008.

73 Deb Riechman, "Bush Cozies Up To Foreign Leaders," Washington Post, 10 November 2007.

74 Karen DeYoung, "Allies Feel Strain of Afghan War," Washington Post, 15 January 2008.

75 Craig Whitlock, "Germany Rebuffs U.S. on Troops in Afghanistan," *Washington Post*, 2 February 2008.

76 "Berlin weist Anfrage der Amerikaner ab," Frankfurter Allgemeine Zeitung, 1 February 2008; "Merkel stellt sich gegen Forderung der USA," Süddeutsche Zeitung, 1 February 2008; Craig Whitlock, "Germany Rebuffs U.S. On Troops in Afghanistan," Washington Post, 1 February 2008; "Berlin Rejects Washington Call for Troops on Taliban Front," Spiegel Online, 1 February 2008

http://www.spiegel.de/international/germany/0,1518,532576,00.html; "Verteidigungsminister Jung lehnt NATO-Anfrage ab," *Die Welt*, 2 February 2008.

77 Hugh Williamson, "Merkel attacks NATO debate on Kabul," Financial Times, 19 February 2008.

78 "Dieses Jahr ist ein Schlüsseljahr für Deutschland," Interview of the Chancellor with *Der Spiegel*, 3 March 2008, http://www.bundeskanz-lerin.de/nn_5300/Content/DE/Interview/2008/03/2008-03-03-interview-merkel-spiegel.html, and her speech at the 41st commander's meeting of the Bundeswehr in Berlin, 10 March 2008 https://www.bundeskanz-lerin.de/Content/DE/Rede/2008/03/2008-03-10-rede-merkel-komman-deurtagung,layout/Variant=Druckansicht.html.

79 Clemens Wergin, "Deutsche, seid einfach einnormales Land," *Die Welt*, 10 February 2008; Stephan Löwenstein, "Das große Schweigen über Afghanistan," *Frankfurter Allgemeine Zeitung*, 12 February 2008.

 $80\ "Der$ Marsch geht weiter," Interview of Peter Struck with Frankfurter Rundschau, 3 April 2008.

81 "Berlin bereitet Ausweitung des Afghanistan-Einsatzes vor," Spiegel Online, 9 February 2008, https://www.spiegel.de/politik/deutsch-land/0,1518,534170,00.html; "Streit um Afghanistan-Einsatz der Bundeswehr," Frankfurter Allgemeine Zeitung, 10 February 2008; Ivo Marusczyk and Christina Maria Berr, "Afghanische Verwirrspiele,"

Süddeutsche Zeitung, February 2008; "Nachdenken ja, Aufstockung nein," Süddeutsche Zeitung, 11 February 2008; "Was die Regierung für Afghanistan plant," Die Welt, 14 February 2008; Susanne Höll, "Pläne für mehr deutsche Soldaten," Süddeutsche Zeitung, 14 February 2008; "Struck: Afghanistan-Einsatz soll unverändert bleiben," Süddeutsche Zeitung, 19 February 2008.

82 Federal Ministry of Defense, *Weißbuch 2006 zur Sicherheitspolitik Deutschlands und zur Zukunft der Bundeswehr*, Berlin, October 2006: 29-30; Bundesregierung, "Aktionsplan Zivile Krisenprävention, Konfliktlösung und Friedenskonsolidierung," Berlin, 12 May 2004: 5-8; Bundesregierung, "Das Afghanistan-Konzept der Bundesregierung," 2007: 5, 9, 24, 34, 44; Bundesregierung, "Frieden in Afghanistan – Sicherheit für uns," Berlin, August 2007: 22-5, 28.

83 "Einsatz in Afghsanistan nur gemäß des Mandats," Berlin, 1 February 2008

<http://www.bmvg.de/portal/a/bmvg/kcxml/04_Sj9SPykssy0xPLMnMz0vM0Y_QjzKLd4k3cQsESUGY5vqRMLGglFR9X4_83FR9b_0A_YLciHJHR0VFAAb9xM4!/delta/base64xml/L2dJQSEvUUt3QS80SVVFLzZfRF80S1Q!?yw_contentURL=%2FC1256F1200608B1B%2FW27BEHCJ952INF0DE%2Fcontent.jsp>; "Rede von Bundeskanzlerin Merkel anlässlich der 41. Kommandeurtagung der Bundeswehr," Berlin, 10 March 2008, http://www.bundeskanzlerin.de/nn_5296/Content/DE/Rede/2008/03/2008-03-10-rede-merkel-kommandeurtagung.html

84 See Antworten auf häufig gestellte Fragen zu ISAF (Answers to FAQ to ISAF)

<http://www.einsatz.bundeswehr.de/C1256F1D0022A5C2/CurrentBaseLink/W269AFA6924INFODE>; Bundesregierung, "Frieden in Afghanistan," 23, 25. Background information about Germany's involvement in the OEF mission are limited to the Navy's involvement in allied operation in the Gulf region.

85 Deutscher Bundestag, Antrag der Bundesregierung, Beteiligung bewaffneter deutscher Streitkräfte an den Einsatz einer internationalen Sicherheitsunterstützungstruppe in Afghanistan, Drucksache 16/4298, 8 February 2007 <www.dip.bundestag.de/btd/16/042/1604298.pdf>.

86 German Ministry of Defense, "Debatte über die Entsendung von RECCE-Tornado nach Afghanistan," 28 February 2007, http://www.bmvg.de/portal/a/base64xml/L2dJQSEvUU

t3QS80SVV FLzZfRF80SjU!?yw_contentURL=%2FC1256F1200608B1B%2FW26YU C49965INFODE%2Fcontent.jsp>.

87German Foreign Office, "Das Afghanistan-Konzept der Bundesregierung," Berlin, 1 September 2003: 9-10; ibid., "Expansion of German Involvement in Afghanistan" (Kunduz, Feyzabad and Mazar-e

amt.de/diplo/en/Aussenpolitik/RegionaleSchwerpunkte/Afghanistan Zentralasien/Engagement-D-Kundus-Faisa-Mazar.html>; Federal Government, "Frieden in Afghanistan – Sicherheit für uns, Deutschland hilft Afghanistan," Berlin, August 2007: 23-7.

88 German Foreign Office, "Das Afghanistan-Konzept der Bundesregierung," Berlin, 1 September 2003: 7.

Sharif) http://www.auswaertiges-

89 Christoph Erhardt, "Die Leute müssen verstehen, daß wir Gutes tun," Frankfurter Allgemeine Zeitung, 20 July 2006.

90 "When it comes to the mission in Afghanistan, German government officials avoid the world 'combat' like the pest," summarized *Der Spiegel* the German aversion against war. Alexander Szandar, "Das böse K-Wort," *Der Spiegel*, 21 January 2008: 40; See also Eric Geiger, "Kein Wuscher Soldat muß kämpfen," *Neu Zürcher Zeitung*, 17 March 2007; Judy Dempsey, "Keeping peace abroad is a tough sell at home," *International Herald Tribune*, 10 August 2007; and Eckart Lohse, "Lieber nicht schiessen," *Frankfurter Allgemeine Zeitung*, 17 November 2007.

91 The newly published Armed Forces Manual underlines the deepseated reservations Germans harbor in playing the killer in ground combat to enemy fighters out. For the first time, it used the term 'killing.' It qualified the demand posed on military service in combat by saying that using lethal force may only be used 'in last consequence.' Ministry of Defense, "Zentrale Dienstvorschrift 10/1," Führung, Selbstverständnis und Führungskultur der Bundeswehr, Bonn, 28 January 2008: 6-7.

- 92 German troops are prohibited from staying overnight outside their camp, and all patrols in the countryside have to use armored transport vehicles, i.e., Dingo and Duro, and armored ambulance. Constanze Stelzenmüller. "Hebammen in Uniform." *Die Zeit.* September 2004:8.
- 93 See "Auch über Panzer nachdenken," Interview of General Bruno Kasdorf, ISAF's Chief of Staff, *Frankfurter Allgemeine Zeitung*, 17 January 2008.
- 94 Susanne Kölbl and Alexander Szandar, "US Demands More German Troops at Taliban Front," *Spiegel Online*, 1 February 2008 http://www.spiegel.de/international/world/0,1518,532476,00.html; Stephan Löwenstein, "Die Ausweitung der Grauzone," *Frankfurter Allgemeine Zeitung*, 16 February 2008.
- 95 For an overview on public attitudes to security and defense issues see Thomas Bulmahn, "Sicherheits- und verteidigungspolitisches Meinungsbild," Deutschland 2005, (2006), Strausberg:
 Sozialwissenschaftliches Institut der Bundeswehr, 2007 (2008); on particular issues see "Mehrheit lehnt Tornado-Einsatz ab," *Die Welt*, 6 February 2007; Michael Lüders, "Frieden nur mit Truppenabzug," Frankfurter Rundschau, 8 February 2008; "Steinmeier fordert faire Afghanistan-Debatte," Focus, 9 February 2008; Konstantin von Hammerstein and Alexander Szandar, "Vor dem Showdown," *Der Spiegel*, 11 February 2008: 22-6, see pp. 25; and Stefan Theil, "Hiding Behind the Americans," *Newsweek*, 16 February 2008
 http://www.newsweek.com/id/112728/output/print.
- 96 Elisabeth Noelle and Thomas Petersen, "Ein Hauch von Isolationismus," Frankfurter Allgemeine Zeitung, 24 January 2007; Renate Köcher, "Der Preis der Freiheit und Sicherheit," Frankfurter Allgemeine Zeitung, 16 October 2007; and Hugh Williamson, "Foreign policy: Public wary of putting Bundeswehr in line of fire," Financial Times, 4 December 2007.
- 97 "Klose (SPD) für Kampfeinsatz," *Die Welt*, 4 February 2008; "Polernz schliesst Engagment im Süden nicht aus," *Süddeutsche Zeitung*, 8 February 2008; "SWR II Tagesgespräch with Ruprecht Polenz (CDU)," 8 February 2008 http://podster.de/episode/521554>.
- 98 Deutscher Bundestag 86. Sitzung, Namentliche Abstimmung No. 2, 9 March 2007 www.bundestag.de/parlament/plenargeschehen/abstimmung/20070309_tornado.pdf>.
- 99 Quoted in Nico Fried, "Gutes Gewissen im Halbdunkel," Süddeutsche Zeitung, 8 March 2007.
- 100 Quoted in Bruce Stokes, "German Fatigue Over Afghanistan," *National Journal*, Vol. 39, No. 19, 12 May 2007.
- 101 John Vinocur, "Ms. Merkel Becomes Ms. Soft Power," International Herald Tribune, 17 September 2007; Nico Fried, "Ein Mangel an Leidenschaft," Süddeutsche Zeitung, 4 November 2007; Berthold Kohler, "Die Außenkanzlerin," Frankfurter Allgemeine Zeitung, 11 November 2007; Judy Dempsey, "Merkel aloof as public wavers on Afghanistan," International Herald Tribune, 19 October 2007; ibid., "Merkel's election fear drives Afghan refusal," International Herald Tribune, 6 February 2008; Eckart Lohse, "Die Augen links," Frankfurter Allgemeine Zeitung, 4 February 2008; Konstantin von Hammerstsein and Alexander Szandar, "The Coming Afghanistan Showdown," Spiegel Online, 11 February 2008 http://www.spiegel.de/international/germany/0,1518,druck-534524,00.html; Anne-Marie Le Gloannec, "Why Germany Will Not Cross the Rubicon," AICGS Advisor, 22 February 2008 http://www.spiegel.org/analysis/c/legloannec022208.aspx.
- 102 Holger Möhle, "NATO macht Druck," Bonner General-Anzeiger, 31 January 2008; "Ex-General sieht Missverhältnis zwischen politischem Anspruch und militärischem Engagment," Interview with Deutschlandradio, 7 February 2008
- http://www.dradio.de/dlf/sendungen/interview_dlf/735692/drucken/; "Kujat fordert mehr deutsche Truppen in Afghanistan," Spiegel Online, 11 February 2008
- <http://www.spiegel.de/politik/ausland/0,1518,534367,00.html>. For a detailed account of the Bundeswehr's man-power and capability deficiencies see Sascha Lange, *Die Bundeswehr in Afghanistan. Personal und*

- technische Ausstattung in der Einsatzrealität, Berlin: Stiftung Wissenschaft und Politik, SWP Studie (S 9), March 2008: 16-32
- 103 "Bundeswehr kann Soldaten im Notfall nicht retten," Die Welt, 26 January 2008.
- 104 Press Conference of General Schneiderhahn in Berlin on November 21, 2007, Source: *RTV*, Bundeswehr TV http://trscripts.edt.reuters.com/2007-11-21/72d69fa.html; "Bundeswehr muß sich auf mehr Kampfeinsätze einrichten," *Frankfurter Allgemeine Zeitung*, 22 November 2007; Alexander Szandar, "Das böse K-Wort," *Der Spiegel*, 21 January 2008: 40.
- 105 He warned that the Bundeswehr can not even provide the basic medical supply for the German QRF forces in the northern sector: Robbe "An der Grenze der Kräfte," *Frankfurter Allgemeine Zeitung*, 19 November 2007; "Wir können nicht mehr leisten," *Der Tagesspiegel*, 8 February 2008.
- 106 James Gerstenzang and Peter Spiegel, "NATO cool to ex-Soviet states' bids," *Los Angeles Times*, 3 April 2008; and Markus Spillmann, "Mehr Soldaten nach Afghanistan," *Neue Zürcher Zeitung*, 3 April 2008; Peter Spiegel, "France may boost its Afghan force," *Los Angeles Times*, 26 March 2008; Francis Elliott and Michael Evans, "Nicolas Sarkozy to Bolster Force in Afghanistan with extra 1,000 troops," *The Times* (*London*), 22 March 2008; and Fidelius Schmid, Jon Boone, and Stephen Fiedler, "Paris comes to Canada's aid with extra troops," *Financial Times*, 8 February 2008.
- 107 "Die Freiheit ist etwas Universelles," Interview of U.S. President George W. Bush with *Die Welt*, 31 March 2008: "Moderate Töne Richtung Berlin," *Süddeutsche Zeitung*, 29 March 2008; "Bush wird deutschen Einsatz nicht fordern," *Frankfurter Allgemeine Zeitung*, 30 March 2008; "Bush's Gift to Chancellor Merkel," *Spiegel Online*, 31 March 2008
- http://www.spiegel.de/international/0,1518,544397,00.html>.
- 108 Roger Cohen, "Time for some 'Bundesmacht'," International Herald Tribune, 25 October 2007.
- 109 Nikolas Busse, "Kein Auftrag aus Brüssel," Frankfurter Allgemeine Zeitung, 25 January 2008.
- 110 "Deutschland die ängstliche Großmacht," Neue Zürcher Zeitung, 14 March 2007; "Prekäre deutsche Bündnissolidarität," Neue Zürcher Zeitung, 3 November 2007; "Berlins Aussenpolitik mit zwei Gesichtern," Neue Zürcher Zeitung, 5 February 2008; Klaus-Dieter Frankenberger, "Feigheit vor dem Bürger," Frankfurter Allgemeine Zeitung, 2 February 2008; Stefan Kornelius, "Kriegsscheue deutsche Trittbrettfahrer," Süddeutsche Zeitung, 7 February 2008; ibid., "Deutsche Lebenslügen," Süddeutsche Zeitung, 8 February 2008; John Vinocur, "Can Germany muster the courage to fight?" International Herald Tribune, 12 February 2008; "Europeans Hide Behind the Unpopularity of President Bush: Interview with Henry Kissinger," Spiegel Online, 18 February 2008 http://www.spiegel.de/international/world/0,1518,535964,00.html.
- 111 A keen British observer of German politics compared Berlin's preferred division of labor with a (German) hen providing a service, i.e., eggs, and (allied) pigs making a commitment, i.e., ham.
- 112 Franz-Josef Meiers, "Germany's Defense Choices," Survival, Vol. 47, No. 1, Spring 2005: 153-66.
- 113 "Merkel as world star," $\it The\ Economist$, 18 November 2006: 25-7, see pp. 27.
- 114 Other examples of the Merkel government's reluctance are a continued ban for German NATO staff officers to participate in the Alliance's training mission in Iraq, the very restricted contribution to the UNIFIL II mission in southern Lebanon, and the refusal not to commit any German ground troops to a African Union (AU)/UN operation in crisis ridden region of Darfur in Sudan and to the 3,700 EUFOR mission in eastern Chad. For a detailed account see Franz-Josef Meiers, "The German Predicament. The Red Lines of the Security and Defense Policy of the Berlin Republic," *International Politics*, Vol. 44, No. 5, September 2007: 623-644, see pp. 631-632; "Füllt Paris die Lücken in der Tschad-Truppe?" *Frankfurter Allgemeine Zeitung*, 11 January 2008; Denis M. Tull, "Tschad-Krise und die Operation EUFOR Tschad/ZAR," Berlin: Stiftung Wissenschaft und Politik, *SWP-Aktuell* 15 February 2008.

- 115 Karen DeYoung, "Allies Feel Strain of Afghan War," Washington Post, 15 January 2008.
- 116 (The quotation of a high-ranking U.S. government official was the cover headline of the influential news magazine *Der Spiegel*) "Das Afghanistan –Abenteuer," *Der Spiegel*, 20 November 2006: 20-34, see pp. 24.
- 117 Merkel as world star, pp. 27.
- 118 Condoleezza Rice, "Interview with Eberhard Piltz of ZDF," 28 November 2006 www.state.gov/secretary/rm/2006/77019.htm; ibid., "Interview with Tom Buhrow of ARD German Television," 26 January 2007 www.state.gov/secretary/rm/2007/70446.htm.
- 119 I turn Markus Kaim's conclusion of Germany's contributions to outof-area missions on its head. He argued that Germany has become
 "victim" of its own raison d'être of multilateralism which has developed
 into a "multilateralism trap" which "severely constrains the government's
 choices of action." Markus Kaim, "Deutsche Auslandseinsätze in der
 Multilateralismusfalle," in Stefan Mair, ed, Auslandseinsätze der
 Bundeswehr. Leitfragen, Entscheidungsspielräume und Lehren, Berlin:
 Stiftung Wissenschaft und Politik, SWP-Studie, S27, September 2007:
 43-0
- 120 Secretary of Defense Robert M. Gates, "Munich Conference on Security Policy (Munich Germany)", Speech presented at the Munich Security Conference is a role model how to frame the issue, Munich, Germany 10 February 2008.
- http://www.defenselink.mil/speeches/speech.aspx?speechid=1214.
- 121 Michael Rühle, "Am Rubikon der Kampfeinsätze," Frankfurter Allgemeine Zeitung, 4 February 2008.
- 122 U.S. Defense Secretary Robert Gates called the European effort on the police training "to be diplomatic ... disappointing.' The United States outspends German efforts on police training almost 50:1. While the U.S. forces are moving about 1,000 more trainers, the German government is prepared to extend the pool of German police trainers from 40 to up to 120," Ann Scott Tyson, "Pentagon Critical of NATO Allies," Washington Post, 12 December 2007; David Gompert et al., War by Other Means. Building Complete and Balanced Capabilities for Counterinsurgency, (Santa Monuica, CA: Rand Corporation 2008); Wolfgang Schäuble and Frank-Walter Steinmeier, "More police officers for Afghanistan," Frankfurter Allgemeine Zeitung, 24 February 2008 http://germany.info/phprint.php; ibid, "Polizisten für den Kosovo," Süddeutsche Zeitung, 5 March 2008.
- 123 "Auch über Panzer nachdenken," Interview of General Bruno Kasdorf, ISAF's Chief of Staff, *Frankfurter Allgemeine Zeitung*, 17 January 2008.
- 124 Timo Nötzel and Benjamin Schreer, "Strategien zur Aufstandsbekämpfung. Neue Ansätze für die ISAF- Mission," Berlin: Stiftung Wissenschaft und Politik, *SWP-Aktuell* 3, January 2008: 3.
- 125 See Timo Nötzel and Benjamin Scheer, Spezialkräfte der Bundeswehr. Strukturerfordernisse für den Auslandseinsatz, Berlin: Stiftung Wissenschaft und Politik, SWP-Studie S 26, September 2007, p. 13.
- 126 Gregor Peter Schmitz, "Germany Can do more," (Interview of Canada's Defense Minister Peter MacKay), Spiegel Online 26 March 2008.
- http://www.spiegel.de/international/world/0,1518,543480,00.html; "Die Zahl deutscher Soldaten wird steigen." (Kujat über Forderungen an die Bundeswehr), Frankfurter Rundschau, 2 February 2008.
- 127 Andrei S. Markovits and Simon Reich, The German Predicament: 7.



Located in Washington, D.C., the American Institute for Contemporary German Studies is an independent, non-profit public policy organization that works in Germany and the United States to address current and emerging policy challenges. Founded in 1983, the Institute is affiliated with The Johns Hopkins University. The Institute is governed by its own Board of Trustees, which includes prominent German and American leaders from the business, policy, and academic communities.